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Others (15)
PRESS:

Akaku: Maui Community Television, Inc.

CHAIR HOKAMA:
. (gavel). . . This meeting shall come to order. First of all, for any
noise-making device it should be off or silent mode. Decorum will be kept in this
Chambers. This morning present we have Vice-Chairman Mr. White.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Committee Members Mr. Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning. Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha, good morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Aloha, good morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Good morning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good morning and aloha, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We excuse Mr. Guzman. Before we start the review, and this morning I
believe we have Transportation and Human Concerns to review, we shall take public
testimony. The rules of this Committee is you have three minutes and three minutes
only. State your name. If you represent an organization state that organization's
name. Come forward to the podium. When you start your comments to the
Committee your time will start. The yellow light will go on indicating you have
30 seconds left and the red light like all intersections means you stop. You do not
continue. Members may ask questions on testimony given after your comments are
done. Okay, now that we have the rules set, Jud Cunningham, you're the first person,
followed by John Herberger.
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. . .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY.. .
MR. CUNNINGHAM: Aloha.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. CUNNINGHAM: Mr. Chairman, Members of the Budget and Finance Committee of the
Maui County Council, my name is Jud Cunningham and I as Chief Executive Officer
am representing three nonprofit agencies which provide a wide array of behavioral
health supports for the people of Maui County. They are Aloha House, Malama Family
Recovery Center, and Maui Youth and Family Services which have partnered together
over the past several years in order to provide these services in a more efficient and
cost-effective manner. Specifically, I want to support the Department of Housing and
Human Concerns' Budget request as it relates to providing critically needed grant
support for each of the three organizations that I represent in our efforts to help youth
and adults recover from the disease of substance abuse and chemical dependency. As
nearly all of those we serve have only minimal sometimes no income, public support is
essential for our continued existence and for the provision of services that meet high
standards of excellence using evidence-based best practices in the field. This year the
Administration has proposed additionally a capital improvement allocation of
$200,000 to assist in the design and construction of a new facility to house
administrative services replacing a very old dilapidated building and not historically
significant. I wrote to you about this recently. This is located on County-owned
property leased to Maui Youth and Family Services at 200 Ike Drive, Makawao also
known as Sunnyside or the Old Maunaolu College campus. Thank you for your
continued support of our three partner agencies and this opportunity to speak on their
behalf. I'll remain for most of the day so if you have specific questions about things
when these come up in the Budget I'd be happy to answer it then or now, whatever
your pleasure is. But thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any questions for the gentleman? Thank you for your
comments this morning. John Herberger followed by John Hoxie.
MR. HERBERGER: Aloha Chair and Councilmembers. Mahalo for allowing me to speak. I
want to thank you also for your listening ear. I also want to thank you on behalf of
the diverse populations that the grant has worked with whether it's for HIV testing,
hepatitis C testing, whether it is our women at-risk group called S.I.S.T.A.H. or
whether it is our LGBTQ support group with their straight supportive allies called
Empowerment.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair, what is the gentleman's name? I didn't get it.
MR. HERBERGER: John Herberger.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
MR. HERBERGER: Sure. I'm with Maui AIDS Foundation.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
MR. HERBERGER: I want to acknowledge many of the people sitting here who refer to us.
We couldn't be doing this without them and we're so thankful that they are here that
we can refer them, our clients, for their services as well. A quarter of all new HIV
infections in the United States are between the ages of 13 and 24. Maui follows this
trend. The highest population within this field is individuals who are gay, bi-sexual,
or transgender. Your funding allows us to work with youth, their families, their peers,
in our Empowerment groups. We work not only to test but to educate and to provide a
safe environment and build self-esteem. LGBTQ youth are four times more likely to
attempt suicide than their heterosexual peers. Women also make up a quarter of all
new infections. We work with women at-risk through our S.I.S.T.A.H. group often in
collaboration with other programs. In the last year we have had continued groups
going at Malama Recovery and Maui County Correctional Center. Hawaii remains
number 1 of all 50 states for hepatitis. It also remains number 1 for death by liver
due to hepatitis. There are approximately 1,200 people on Maui who have already
tested hepatitis C positive. The CDC predicts there are more than that that have not
tested living on island, and your grant has allowed us to find these people. Finally, as
I'm running out of time, I want to thank you on behalf of people who are not here. I
want to thank you on behalf of the newly diagnosed adults, the gay teen who is feeling
suicidal but feel supported, the rape victim who hasn't told anybody that they've been
raped but have come in to test, the newly sober individual who is testing because their
substance abuse has put them at-risk, and the parent of a transgender teen who is
looking for guidance to be supportive to their child. We are number one in Hawaii,
Maui County, for linkage to care with individuals and we are double the national
average and we're very proud of that and it's because of your funding. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any questions for the gentleman? Okay, next John Hoxie followed by
Cheryl Tipton.
MR. HOXIE: Good morning, Chair Hokama
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. HOXIE: --and Members of the County Council. My name is John Hoxie, a resident of
Haiku. I'm Vice-President of the Hui Board and I'm speaking on of behalf of the
Hui Noeau Visual Arts Center. The Hui is located on Baldwin Avenue in Makawao and
is open to the public seven days a week at no charge to visit the grounds and
exhibitions. Since 1934, the Hui has been offering public access to quality arts
instruction by professional artists. Programs, exhibitions, facilities, and outreach
benefited over 17,000 artists, youth, educators, and community members in 2015.
Our mission is to unlock creativity through exceptional arts education programs and
to enhance this endeavor by preserving the historic Kaluanui Estate. Our request for
support is to add arts to the STEAM Program, STEAM which is different than the
STEM Program by adding arts component, and our launching...that we're launching at
the Hui. It is aimed at ages 21/2 to 18 and will help build artistic strengths,
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self-confidence, and lead students to a career in creative fields. We appreciate your
support on this item. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any questions for Mr. Hoxie? Thank you for being here this morning.
Cheryl Tipton followed by Caroline Killhour.
MS. TIPTON: Chair Hokama, Councilmembers, good morning. As President of the
Hui Noeau Visual Arts Center Board of Directors, I'm here to ask for your support for
funding for the Hui's Inspiration STEAM Program. I've been on the board of directors
for almost six years and I volunteer at the Hui in a number of other ways. I'm at the
center for hours a week and I witness what is being offered to the Maui community. I
love seeing the artwork produced by the classes of our youth. I've attended the
exhibitions of the children's art and seen how excited and proud the children are to
show off their work actually hanging up on our walls to their parents. I saw a
wonderful exhibit last year of children's 3-D art that focused on architectural
principles. I love seeing the children enjoying the beautiful green spaces on our
campus. I've talked to and answered questions for teens who are at the Hui for
classes and are so anxious to have a chance to practice their art. I personally have
given money for scholarships for children and work on getting money for scholarships
from others so that everyone in our community can participate in Hui classes. For
example 20 percent of the children in our camp programs attend on scholarships. I do
all this because I believe that everyone should have a chance to participate in art. I
also volunteer because the Hui is a proven community collaborator. In the last couple
of years alone we have worked with students at Baldwin, King Kekaulike,
Kamehameha, Seabury, Waldorf, and with the East Maui Watershed, the Maui Youth
and Family Services, and the Department of Education. One of the collaborative
programs that really makes me proud is our Teach the Teachers Workshops. In these
sessions, Maui County educators learn new ideas to incorporate into their own
classrooms. I also love our collaboration with Maui Youth and Family Services on a
program for at-risk teens. These teens are immersed in a four-week glass blowing
class at the Hui and the focus required for their participation teaches the students
valuable skills for coping with troubles at home and at school. There's so much more
that we want to do for this community and on behalf of the Hui I ask for your support
for funding for Inspiration STEAM. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any questions for the lady?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And thank you, Ms. Tipton. It looks like
this is a new program. Is this looking to be like a one-time ask to get the program
going and then you get participants to pay in and help?
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MS. TIPTON: Well, we hope to grow all of our programs and this would help us get started.
I'm hoping it leverages more money for continued programs in this area because we
feel very strongly that arts is an important part of an overall education for everyone.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sure. Okay. Thank you very much.
MS. TIPTON: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other questions? Thank you for your testimony. Caroline Killhour
followed by Lana Coryell.
MS. KILLHOUR: Good morning, Chair Hokama and Members of the County Council. I'm
Caroline Killhour, the Executive Director of Hui Noeau. I'm here to ask your support
for funding for the Hui's Inspiration STEAM Program. Thank you so much for the
County's support of the Hui after we purchased our property in 2005. We have
significant resources at the Hui including diversified funding, visiting artists, local
teaching artists and experts, well equipped and monitored studios including metal
smith'ing and fabrication, jewelry making, photography, print making, ceramics, and a
multimedia lab. Each studio is open to the public. Each studio has corresponding
teen classes. We have flexible studio class schedules that especially accommodate
Maui teachers. The Hui has 100 percent scholarship for art educators from Maui
County. We want your help in leveraging these assets and our funding across more
teachers and students in our community. Inspiration STEAM will impact youth as
well as educators throughout Maui County and especially in the Upcountry North
Shore areas of Kula, Haiku, Makawao, Paia, and Pukalani. Inspiration STEAM is also
developed in preparation for a long-range planning of the Hui's future woodworking
and innovation studio. The studio will provide space specifically for STEAM courses
developed throughout this program and beyond. Programs that integrate the arts into
science, technology, engineering, and math are widely recognized nationwide as a
beneficial in its successful method for enhancing children's learning. It has been
proven that discovering artistic strengths build self-confidence and improves overall
wellbeing. Skills learned in art and design classes translate to future ability to
problem solving and provide creative solutions to complex problems. Well-designed
products bring greater customer satisfaction, function better, sell more units, and
build brand loyalty. When fully funded this collaboration with community
organizations and schools will help the Hui's Inspiration STEAM reach over 1,000
Maui County youth and 40 educators in Fiscal Year 2017. Thank you for listening to
my testimony. I'll be here to answer questions all day. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any questions for the lady? Thank you very much.
MS. KILLHOUR: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Lana Coryell followed by Steve Miller.
MS. CORYELL: Good morning, Chair Hokama and Councilmembers. My name is
Lana Coryell; I'm the Programs Manager at Hui Noeau Visual Art Center. I was born
-7-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 19, 2016

and raised on Maui and I started taking classes at the Hui when I was a little girl and
now I'm really thrilled to be there as an employee. Today, I'd like to tell you about
Hui Noeau's Inspiration STEAM Program. One that we did last year, a special program
with Baldwin High School, as an example of the type of program that we can continue
to create with County support. Last year Hui Noeau brought visiting artists and Yale
Professor Johannes DeYoung to Maui to work with Academy of Informational
Technology and Digital Media Directed Study students at Baldwin High School.
Johannes is currently the senior critic and faculty director of the Digital Media Center
for the Arts at Yale University. So it was truly special for him to be here on Maui
working with students at Baldwin High School. Today, I'd like to be the voice of some
of the students and teachers that participated in this Inspiration STEAM Program with
Hui Noeau. Student Chelsea Kau says "the whole experience with Johannes was
amazing and fun. He taught us how to do stop motion and how to use the power of
photography to our advantage. We really pushed ourselves to make the best video
that we could possibly make. I learned a lot through his workshop and I'm grateful for
the experience." Student Shanelle Macaraeg says "Johannes' workshop forced me to
think outside the box and create a video using only still frames. I think that our final
product was fun and creative and I had a great time making it. I learned new
techniques that I will definitely continue to use in the future." Baldwin High School
Digital Media teacher Trisha Roy writes working with Johannes was a blast. This was
a new experience for all of us and it was such a great opportunity to learn from
someone with so much knowledge and passion. We appreciate all of those who helped
fund these art programs. We need more art in school. Inspiration STEAM Programs
at Hui Noeau have a vital impact on our Maui youth and teachers infusing new ideas,
techniques, and excitement into the classroom, and preparing students for a
technology driven and creative world. These Hui programs give Maui youth the
chance to build skills and think critically in ways that will serve them well beyond the
classroom both professionally and personally. With your support Hui Noeau will
continue to create more meaningful Inspiration STEAM Programs like this one. Thank
you so much for your time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any questions? Thank you for being here.
MS. CORYELL: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Steve Miller followed by Kawewehi Pundyke.
MR. MILLER: Aloha, Chair Hokama, Councilmembers. I'm Steve Miller, Board President of
Ka Hale A Ke Ola Homeless Resource Centers and I'm here to testify on behalf of our
Board of Directors. KHAKO was founded 30 years ago in 1986 to provide emergency
food, shelter, and transitional housing to Maui's homeless population. Early on it
became clear that shelter alone was not enough to keep these folks off the streets so
from its earliest days KHAKO's model has been to provide its clients with the support
services and the life skills training needed to empower them to become self-sufficient
and productive members of the community. Each year we provide these services to
about 1,100 individuals within our Wailuku and Lahaina facilities. Last year we
provided over 56,000 free meals along with afterschool programs, childcare,
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employment services, rental assistance, and life skills classes individually tailored to
each clients' needs. In addition, we placed 143 individuals into permanent housing.
All of this of course costs money so we're respectfully requesting this Council's
support of your Department of Housing and Human Concerns Budget request for
FY '17 which will allow KHAKO to continue providing this valuable service to the
County. Director Reimann can attest that the cost of this funding is greatly
outweighed by the direct and indirect savings the County and its taxpayers realize in
avoided cost to other public services. I've attached to my written testimony some
graphs that show the trend in government funding for KHAKO as well as its
operational cost over the past seven years. You'll see that government funding
continues to decline but you'll also see that since 2014 we've substantially reduced
operational expenses to deal with this decline. Last year, the cost of all government
funding for KHAKO, Federal, State, and County, to provide food, shelter, and support
services for its clients was only $14.90 per resident night. I think you'll agree the
continued government funding of Maui's nonprofits is the most economical way to
provide these much needed social services. This Council's generous support of all the
County's nonprofit social services is commendable and we thank you again for
everything you've done to support Ka Hale A Ke Ola and the valuable service it
provides to our community. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Does...Mr. Miller, do you have that or have you given us
that information all those statistics?
MR. MILLER: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, so we'll have it later. Okay, Mr. Chair. We'll get it a
little bit later I'll wait for that. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Other questions?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And thank you, Mr. Miller, for being
here. It looks like you have a new program Addiction Recovery Management?
MR. MILLER: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And you're looking for 97,000 for this?
MR. MILLER: That's correct.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So, this is something completely different you've never done
before?
MR. MILLER: We actually had a grant from the Federal government for approximately the
same amount for the same services and due to their priorities and housing first that
grant went somewhere else. And so we're asking the County to provide the funding for
it, the same services.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Alright, okay. Thank you very much.
MR. MILLER: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. So that that amount does that go to
outside services or do you use other nonprofits that provide this service?
MR. MILLER: That would be in-house and we're also collaborating with other services,
Aloha House and others for addiction recovery but this would be for the hiring of staff
and in-house training.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Other questions? Okay, next Kawewehi Pundyke followed by Ave Diaz.
MR. PUNDYKE: Aloha mai kakou. My name is Kawewehi Pundyke. I'm here today
representing the organization Loiloa. I just want to thank you guys for considering us.
I understand we haven't received any funding this year but, you know, I just felt that I
needed to come and share a little bit about what we do. We work with a few different
programs. What we've applied for to build our capacity because we cannot expand
any further than what we've already done, what we're already putting out. At this
point we're all volunteers and haven't been able to grow any further. But we've been
working with the Maui Police Department for about eight years now in a program they
have called POI. Loiloa is the cultural component for that program. It's positive
outreach intervention. We've been doing a lot of work in diversion which is basically
known as the front side when youth and adults are needing some help, the kids are
just starting to get into some mischief, some trouble. They enter into the program so
that we can kind of nip it in the bud in that sense. And through the years I believe
we've been very successful. About 40 percent of the youth that enter the program
continue and volunteer on from one day to numerous days after their obligation has
ended. So that that really tells me that they've been getting something out of the
program and out of the things they've learned in their time with us. You know a few of
the kids have done their senior projects through the things that they've learned with
us. We have another individual who I really honestly don't even know who it is but
that family has been donating water for the last five years because of the change that
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it's made in that individual child as well as the greater family unit. And I'm always
trying to figure out who this kid is so I can, you know, personally thank him. But the
cousins who come always say my papa said it's not about being recognized but it's
just about doing what is right. And because of their experience for them just that
thing of donating some water every now and then really helps them. We work with the
family's organization program also with the Police Department which deals with the
entire family so they can find the resources they need so they can move forward in a
positive way as a family. Malama Family Recovery has also contacted me recently to
try to build upon what we've been doing in the past. So, you know, and we do work
with that disproportionate minority. Half of all that come and participate with us is of
Hawaiian ancestry. Questions?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And thank you for being here. Are you
the Maui Police Activities League?
MR. PUNDYKE: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Is that who you're representing?
MR. PUNDYKE: No. I'm representing Loiloa. We're the cultural component for the Maui
Police Department program the Juvenile Section. So we were asking for funds in order
to build capacity on our side. In the eight years we've been operating basically we've
been unfunded. We've been doing it as volunteers, so.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And how much are you looking for?
MR. PUNDYKE: We asked for 70-something thousand I think for two positions for an
Administrator as well as maybe I can get paid.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Alright. Thank you very much.
MR. PUNDYKE: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thanks, Mr. Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair, one more quick question, please.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Has the Police Department...have you approached the
Police Department in any regard of some of their funding or some of their grants they
get or even the seizure monies that they get that may fit into what you're trying to do?
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MR. PUNDYKE: Currently, we just started receiving a small amount. It's not enough to fill
any positions in that sense but it does now give us the ability to buy equipment 'cause
we also do poi board and stone workshops also.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right, okay.
MR. PUNDYKE: It's about building pride and self-esteem in individuals, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, I'm familiar with your program and it's a very good
program but I just wanted to know because I know that the Police have monies, and
not large sums but some monies available to assist.
MR. PUNDYKE: Yeah, we have a little. We get a little something. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, very good. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Questions? Okay, next Ave Diaz followed by Leialoha Snyder.
MS. DIAZ: Honorable Chairman and County Councilmembers, thank you for the opportunity
to testify before the Budget Hearing meeting today. My name is Ave Diaz and I am the
Director of Early Childhood Education and Services for the Early Head Start Program
under Maui Family Support Services. This year the agency celebrates its 36th year of
operations in Maui County with the mission to promote healthy family functioning by
providing supportive services that build on family strengths. Our prime directive is to
utilize our collective resources in preventing child abuse and neglect. In this effort
since 1998 the Early Head Start Program under Maui Family Support Services has
offered year round home-based services to families that are expecting and have
newborns, infants, or toddlers up to three years old. To ensure services are provided
to those in greatest need we adhere to strict Federal guidelines from the Office of Head
Start and prioritize to recruit and select families that are homeless, income eligible, on
TANF or SSI, and children that are in foster care. At least 10 percent of the children
we serve have special needs or at-risk of foster care due to involvement with Child
Welfare Services. Since 2010 and 2012 respectively our Early Head Start Program has
been operating center-based services in Wailuku and Lahaina for children up to
three years old. These Early Head Start Programs create a safe, fun, and welcoming
environment for the children and families. These free-of-cost services help parents
that would otherwise not be able to afford quality childcare even with subsidies be
able to work or go to school to better their circumstances and contribute in our
community. With the support of County funding we are able to extend the 1.3 million
annual that the Federal government allows for the program to operate. Currently, we
serve 119 children and their families while employing over 3 dozen staff members. We
also support staff development and early childhood studies for our employees
strengthening the pool of professionals in the field. Our annual community needs and
self-assessment process that guides our agency and program goals create...show that
there is a need for gap children between the ages of three and five therefore our grant
proposal for Ka'ieie Project can provide a venue to keep these children in school and
help the parents continue working or going to school themselves. I urge the County
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Councilmembers to please consider supporting the items on the Budget to continue
existing Early Head Start services and expand resources. Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Questions? Thank you for your testimony this morning.
Leialoha Snyder followed by Janessa Rivera-Keahi.
MS. SNYDER: Aloha kakahiaka. Mahalo, Mr. Chairman, distinguished Maui County
Councilmembers. My name is Leialoha Snyder and I'm a mommy and I proudly
represent PATCH, People Attentive to Children. PATCH's mission is to support and
improve the quality and the availability of care for the young people of Hawaii. As you
know our keiki is Hawaii's most precious resource. I have a friend here today Janessa
who will be my live testimony from Ka Hale A Ke Ola. PATCH has been around since
I've been alive. I'm 40 years young and I have been with PATCH since 2001 as a
former preschool teacher and now I am a program representative. We are Hawaii's
only childcare resource and referral agency. We help families look for licensed
childcare providers. Providers licensed by DHS. We offer free training for families, for
those who have children, and for those who work with young children, and for those
who are thinking about working with young children. As we know a keiki's first five
years is vital and important and as a community we want families and early childhood
professionals to know that PATCH is here to support them. Thank you so much for
supporting PATCH for all these years. We humbly ask for your continued support.
We are proposing to do more training and technical assistance programs or I'm sorry
we want to continue providing free training and technical assistance programs. We
would care for teachers that have a huge impact on health, safety, and development of
our keiki. We know that teacher and child interactions are critical when it comes to
providing quality care. Training is a huge support to caregivers and trainers and
teachers. Therefore our training is free to the community and to families with young
children. We are desiring to continue to provide these wrap around supports to Maui's
caregivers, providers, teachers, and families with young children. Mahalo for your
time and for all that you do for Maui County.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Questions for the lady? Thank you for being here.
MS. SNYDER: Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Janessa Rivera-Keahi followed by Amy Maeda.
MS. RIVERA-KEAHI: Good morning, Chair. Good morning, Councilmembers. Thank you for
having us. Thank you for letting me speak. My name is Janessa Rivera-Keahi. I am
here on behalf of PATCH. I am a client as well as a staff member of Ka Hale A Ke Ola
Homeless Resource Center who receives these free training services from PATCH.
PATCH childcare trainings impact our staff and our families tremendously in a positive
way. These training opportunities seek to positively influence the experiences of our
children in a daycare facility by expanding the knowledge, skills, attitudes, and beliefs
of our care providers. The childcare field is constantly evolving and changing therefore
PATCH is able to provide our staff members with updated and quality education and
core competencies that define what providers need in order to provide superior care for
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our children. The staff members of Ka Hale A Ke Ola fully supports PATCH's proposal
to provide these services to other perspective providers, caregivers, teachers, and
families. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any questions for the lady? Thank you for your testimony
this morning. Amy Maeda to be followed by Dani Riggs.
MS. MAEDA: Aloha and good morning -CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MS. MAEDA: --Chair Hokama and County Councilmembers. I am Amy Maeda and I'm here
from Hale Kau Kau. Hale Kau Kau is a recipient of funds from the Department of
Housing and Human Concerns and I'm here to support their budget. So I have some
authentic data for you to review and we're going to talk about numbers this morning.
So in data collection we have found a surprising, unsurprisingly an increase of
numbers and we are sad about the increase and we would like to see the numbers go
down. So the first page is a reflection of the...this year's numbers so all of you can go
to this page. We started out in July of this fiscal year with these top numbers and the
bottom represents year-to-date. So if you go to the second page, the second page is a
comparison of ...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair, excuse me, did we receive this or we haven't gotten
this from... `cause she's asking us to look and I don't have it here and I apologize?
CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm not sure if we have it yet.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: It hasn't been dispersed by Staff.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, thank you, Chair.
MS. MAEDA: Okay. Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, so ...
MS. MAEDA: Knowing that I would ask that you review our figures because the numbers are
reflected on 4 years of meals. So for March 2013, 14,266 meals were served. March
2016, 43,256 meals were served. Our projected operating budget for Fiscal Year 2017
is based on $467,000 and your funding supports one-quarter of our budget. Thank
you very much. Any questions for you?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Maeda. Any questions for the lady?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, so long we have that statistics I'm fine, Mr. Chair.
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, anyone else? Thank you for being here this morning, Ms. Maeda.
MS. MAEDA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Dani Riggs followed by Darren Eugenio.
MR. RIGGS: Good morning, Council and Chair. My name is Dani Riggs. I'm the Clinical
Director for Child and Family Service and one of our programs is the Maui Sexual
Assault Center. And the County has been very gracious over the last several years to
provide some funding to help in our prevention and education efforts. I had an
interesting experience this morning, I was driving to school along High Street, to work
and went by the school and there was a young boy, he got out of his car, he had a big
bag of groceries in one arm and his pack in his other arm and he was kind of
struggling to get up the steps. And one of the aides came out and helped him, and
helped him with the stuff and I watched him bound up the steps, and I thought about
how different that is from my experience at work. Where my desk is I get to watch the
kids walk by and what I know about each of the children who walks by my desk is
that they've been either physically or sexually assaulted. And I get to watch them
build resilience, I get to watch them heal from those wounds but that's what I watch
each day. And what I know is different when we get to do prevention education, when
we get to go into the schools, talk to our keiki directly, and inform them about their
safe bodies, their safe boundaries, what's okay, what's not okay. We get to prevent
sexual assault. So one of the great ironies of my position and something that's
frustrated me for a long time is that it's easier to get funding to treat someone after
they've been the victim of sexual violence than it is to get funding beforehand. And
one of the things I really appreciate about the County Council and what you all have
done is that you help provide funds for us to send somebody out into the classrooms,
make direct contact with the children. And we also talk to the parents, we talk to
teachers, we talk to principals. I personally do a lot of presenting to other agencies,
some of my partner agencies here that are here today in the social services. And the
money that you provide has over the years helped us to do that and it helps us to
make Maui a safer place for all of our keiki and for all of us. And I just hope you'll
look favorably upon our request again this year and I appreciate your time and your
presence this morning. Thank you so much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any questions for the gentleman?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair. Sorry, sir, I didn't catch what organization.
MR. RIGGS: Sure, sure. I'm with Child and Family Service and one of our programs is the
Maui Sexual Assault Center and that's where the funding from the County comes into.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, thank you very much.
MR. RIGGS: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other questions? Okay, thank you for being here. Darren Eugenio
followed by Stacey Moniz.
MR. EUGENIO: Good morning, Chair Hokama, Members of the Council. Thank you for
giving the Maui Adult Day Care Centers the opportunity to speak before you. My
name is Darren Eugenio; I am the Executive Director for Maui Adult Day Care
Centers. Since 1974, Maui Adult Day Care Centers has been and continues to provide
loving care to our elderly in a safe and caring environment. We recognize that many of
the caregivers have to work two or more jobs to provide for their families and often
there's no one at home to care for their loved ones or when they need respite time for
themselves or provide their loved ones with the opportunity to socialize, exercise both
mentally and physically or simply enjoy themselves amongst others. Maui Adult Day
Care Centers has always been there for them. Approximately, 90 percent of the 335
clients that we currently serve through our 4 locations throughout the island have
some degree of dementia. All of our facilities are equipped to address the clients'
needs and our staff have the extensive experience in working with the elderly. We
provide a wide variety of activities ranging from bingo to music and dancing,
excursions, intergenerational activities, entertainments from various community
groups, crafts, iPad interactive programs, and much more. Our Hana Senior Center
serves nearly 500 kupunas and their families. Hale Hulu Mamo has grown to become
the social hub of Hana and provides a variety of services ranging from socializations to
haircuts, massage, yoga, exercise, a place to wash your clothes, water aerobics, and
just to name a few. But Maui Adult Care Centers also provides valuable services to
caregivers in our community as well. We have monthly support groups, caregiver
counseling and information workshops on a quarterly basis throughout the island
including Lanai and Molokai. We realize that living on Maui is expensive therefore we
have made it our priority to provide the lowest cost to families to care for their loved
ones. Our current rate ranges from 55 to $60 per day depending on the client's level
of functioning. Your support helps us provide the most cost effective long-term
program on Maui and perhaps in the State. And aside from your support we are also
very proactive in generating funds through our own fundraiser such as our Family
Caregivers Walk which generated about $54,000. We hope for your support and help
us care for those who have cared for us. Thank you. Any questions?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, questions? Having none, thank you for your testimony this
morning.
MR. EUGENIO: Thank you, sir.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Stacey Moniz followed by Leslie Kuloloio.
MS. MONIZ: Good morning, Chair Hokama, Maui County Council. I'm Stacey Moniz; I'm the
Executive Director at Women Helping Women, which is Maui's Emergency Domestic
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Violence Shelter and Support Programs for victims of domestic violence. And I'm here
today to say first of all thank you so much for your ongoing support for Women
Helping Women and our programs and to share a little about what the County line
item goes to pay for which is our community-based programs. We recognize that there
are some places in our community that are geographically isolated, for example the
island of Lanai we've been providing services there, and receiving line item funding for
that since I think about 2004 or 2006. So thank you for that. We have an advocate
there and a teen advocate part-time that works in the school with doing some of the
prevention like Dani was talking about, and an advocate that does a whole range of
services there. We are in the process of working on creating a shelter for the Island of
Lanai, that's very exciting too but that's not what the funding from the County pays
for. The other office that it helps support is in Lahaina. We have West Maui office
where we help provide a full range of services as well so that people can get services in
Lahaina without having to come to this side. And our most recent program is in
Hana. We have a part-time advocate working in Hana doing a full range of services
from referrals, restraining orders, individual advocacy, safety planning. The same
things that we do in our Lanai and Lahaina offices we do in Hana as well. And that's
primarily what we request funding here for and you've supported us for many years
and I'm very grateful for that. And I always appreciate being here on Human Services
day 'cause there's so many great agencies. I was just standing waiting to testify and
looking at everyone and I think it's an inspiring day to be here. So I'll be here today if
you have any questions for me about Women Helping Women I'm happy to answer.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Questions for the lady? Having none, thank you for your testimony.
Les Kuloloio followed by Robert Lane.
MR. KULOLOIO: Aloha, Chair Riki Hokama, Members of Council. My name is
Leslie Kuloloio. I serve as a board member Vice-Chair for ARC of Maui County, and I
bring to you all at a time like this in critical times when we face a lot of changes. As a
board member I represent 60 years of hard work and a commitment by many
individuals and icons who you all know that have passed away to give service to the
following. ARC of Maui County was first established serviced in 1954, 60 years ago,
60 years ago serving individuals with intellectual, intellectual and developmental
disabilities. Wow, that's my focus of why I'm here. My focus to have that attention
and recognition for funding to this individuals that many of you know. I just wanted
to make it short. The second paragraph which you folks have talks about the kind of
ICF, the care facilities that many of our icons, and read my first paragraph you have
our board of directors. I won't mention their names. It's been continuously of the
icons of Maui kupuna. The third paragraph states that wow how we're going to service
our children with the term I'm going to use, the term is sentiments, sentiments of the
feelings of the mind to reach the disabled groupings that's on a wheelchair.
Councilman, I see you on a wheelchair but you are a human life like me and you
represent our community, and you present government, and you present all of us
asking for funding. Please look at our report. I'm here to support our board of
directors and our new Executive Director who is a top-notch person and I'm going to
put the weight on him to answer the kind of questions that need to be answered by
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you guys and please come and visit ARC of Maui at the Cameron Center and our
facilities to see our people of need. Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any questions for the gentleman? Okay, we'll wait for the next guy to
answer questions. Robert Lane followed by Marlynn Tanji.
MR. LANE: Good morning, Mr. Chair, Councilmembers. My name is Robert Lane; I'm the
CEO for ARC of Maui County. It's a pleasure to be here this morning to share with
you a little bit about our opportunities that await our clients if indeed funding is
approved for our renovation projects at ARC of Maui. In the more than 60 year history
of ARC of Maui this is the first time that we've come to the County Council in a
comprehensive fashion and asked for funding that encompasses all of our facilities.
ARC of Maui operates six group homes, five on Maui, and one on Molokai. The
request is broken down into two main sections: photovoltaic and existing structural
renovations. The request to invest into the photovoltaic achieves two major goals for
our agency. The first it substantially reduces our carbon footprint on Maui. With 6
homes within Maui County each providing 24/7 staffing, the homes use much more
electricity than a normal residential home. The addition of PV would substantially
reduce our pollution contribution to the community. Secondly, ARC of Maui receives
its funding from State and Federal government based on our client cares we provide
regardless of our expenses. Therefore it is incumbent upon myself as the CEO to be
mindful of our limited funds as possible. The saving on our electricity can be used to
improve the health and wellness of our clients, increase their vocational opportunities,
and allow us to reinvest in other ways to better secure their future. The renovation of
the interior and exterior of our homes will ensure that each client's residential living
environments will continue to receive high marks from the County, State, and Federal
regulators who license our facilities. ARC of Maui has been more than a place to live
for our clients. It has been their home, many of them for the majority of their lives.
ARC of Maui truly is a special place for special people. Thank you for your time today
and I'm happy to answer any questions you might have.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Questions, Members? Thank you for your testimony, Mr. Lane.
MR. LANE: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Marlynn Tanji followed by Keri Kalilikane.
MS. TANJI: Good morning, Council Chair, and Councilmembers. My name is Marlynn Tanji;
I'm with Hale Mahaolu's Homeownership and Housing Counseling Program.
Hale Mahaolu's Homeownership and Housing Counseling Program would like to thank
you for your continued support of our Housing Counseling Program in the past. Your
support of the program has helped many of our constituents, many of your
constituents to resolve many of their housing issues ranging from learning basic
budgeting skills and understanding the home buying process to working with their
servicer when trying to save their home from foreclosure. The program is asking for
you to support our request for $100,000. Due to the recent announcement of the
closing of HC&S Sugar Mill and the Makena Beach Hotel and the layoff of over
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1,000 employees, the Counseling Program anticipates there will be many families and
homeowners that will be facing some type of financial and/or mortgage issue in the
near future. The closing will also have a trickledown effect with other businesses in
the community which may result in other layoffs. The US Department of the Treasury
announced that the Home Affordable Modification Program also known as RAMP will
expire on December 31, 2016. HAMP under the making Home Affordable Program has
helped many homeowners to modify their mortgage payments to an affordable level.
Many foreclosure cases can take one to two years to resolve due to the fact that many
homeowners have fluctuating monthly incomes.
Recently, Hale Mahaolu's
Homeownership and Housing Counseling Program was informed by another
partnering agency working on foreclosure cases that they'll be closing its doors this
summer. The closure will leave Hale Mahaolu as the only agency working with
foreclosure cases not only here on Maui but also within the State of Hawaii. The
program is the only HUD approved...Hale Mahaolu's Housing Counseling Program is
the only HUD-approved housing counseling agency here on Maui offering a much
needed service to the people of Maui, Lanai, and Molokai. Currently, the program has
one full-time counselor, one part-time counselor, and one casual-time program
specialist. The increase that the program is asking for will cover additional staffing
that will allow the program to offer additional help to the homeowners living here
within the County. Our counselors continue to receive referrals from the State Second
Circuit Court in regards to foreclosure. Often one court referral may generate three to
four new cases. Another area that has seen a large increase in public interest is the
First Time Homebuyers education classes. Developers, servicers, and lenders are
starting to require applicants to attend the homebuyers education class and since July
of 2015 there's been over 450 attendees attending the class and there's been a lot of
good comments about what they're learning and how they can start streamlining their
budgets to purchase a home. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Questions for the lady? Okay, thank you for being here. Ken Kalilikane
followed by Rudy Balinbin.
MS. KALILIKANE: Good morning, Mr. Hokama, and fellow County Councilmembers. My
name is Keri Kalilikane and I am a housing counselor with Hale Mahaolu's
Homeownership and Housing Counseling Program. I'd like to start out by thanking
you for your past support and anticipated continued support of our Housing
Counseling Program. This year I'm happy to be able to come and testify saying that
we've had an increase and had more clients attending our Homeownership and
Housing...First Time Homebuyers classes. In the past we've come back...we've come
to testify and spoken mostly about the bulk of our clients being foreclosure prevention
clients. Over the past eight months our Housing Counseling Program has seen an
increase in the number of pre-purchase class participants offering counseling and
Homebuyers education classes. These clients are coming as participants from
agencies such as Na Hale 0 Maui, first-time homebuyer mortgage loan providers, and
potential buyers of a new development housing project. Providing pre-purchase and
homebuyers education prepares these participants for the responsibilities that will
come with homeownership and the home buying process. We do continue to have
phone calls and referrals regarding homeowners who are delinquent in their mortgage
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payments and facing the potential loss of their homes. Our goal through working with
the homeowner and their loan servicer is to come to an agreement that will allow the
homeowner to continue to stay in their homes. We anticipate that mortgage
delinquency clients will continue over the next year with judiciary system referrals to
the housing counseling agencies to assist prior to granting a foreclosure to the lender.
And later this year Hale Mahaolu will be the only nonprofit organization providing
foreclosure prevention and counseling within the County of Maui. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair? Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any questions?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair, please?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, real quick question.
MS. KALILIKANE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Who is the other counseling service closing down?
MS. KALILIKANE: Consumer Credit Counseling.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay so they're shutting their doors.
MS. KALILIKANE: I believe so.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, any other questions for the lady? Thank you very much for being
here.
MS. KALILIKANE: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Rudy Balinbin followed by Melanie Padgett.
MR. BALINBIN: Good morning, Council Chair Hokama and Councilmembers. My name is
Rudy Balinbin, recently hired as a casual Program Specialist at Hale Mahaolu at
15 hours per week. Recently, retired from a bank after 24-plus years as a branch
manager. I'm here to testify for the $100,000 grant for 2 years. With HC&S job loss of
660 and Makena Golf and Beach Resort layoffs of 385 this represents 1,045
individuals that will need help in counseling, counseling help. Hale Mahaolu's
Homeownership and Housing Counseling Program would be the only nonprofit agency.
Without the grant we will not be able to provide adequate service for these individuals.
Hale Mahaolu humbly request from the Maui County Council for their support and
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kokua and to have pono in your decision for this grant request that is much needed.
Mahalo for your time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any questions for the gentleman? Thank you very much.
MR. BALINBIN: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Melanie Padgett followed by Joy Ruker.
MS. PADGETT: Good morning, Councilmembers. I'm Melanie Padgett. I'm an employee of
Maui Family Support Services who is the grantee for the Early Childhood Programs
Maui County Subsidy which is part of the line item for FY '17, the Early Childhood
Programs line item that says $483,000. Well, I'm only going to speak on behalf of the
subsidy program which is actually asking for $153,000 of that and which represents
an increase over the current year of $50,000. And I thought you might want to know
why that was and the reason is is that we've been consistently running a wait list of
eligible families, qualified families who we're not able to help because we don't have
the funds, enough funds to get to them during the year. So we've helped 95 children
so far this year attend licensed childcare while their parents are working or in school
or job training. And again we have 30 other kids that we haven't been able to help
consistently, that that wait list has stayed that high since July. And I wanted to also
mention that in addition to the Maui County Childcare Subsidy we also offer services
to the preschool E Malama I Na Keiki on Lanai and Kahi Kamalii Infant/Toddler
Center, and the Imua Inclusion Preschool who receives subsidy dollars from the
County. They all receive, you know, monies from you folks to help their families pay
for the cost of their programs. And so where I work at the Early Childhood Resource
Center we provide assessment services for them to determine what the families' actual
need for aid is and then we are able to give them that number and then those three
providers can determine how much they're able to fill that need. So and the other
thing we do is provide those same services for some other preschools, nine other
preschools I think in Maui County who receive private funding from Weinberg and
Castle Foundations. And so we give those, those families also go through the same
type of application processes for the Maui County Childcare Subsidy and then we're
able to give those directors good evidence as to how much these families need to get
help. So do you have any questions?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. And thank you very much for
being here. I'm very interested in this childcare subsidy idea. Can you give us an
idea? You know we sit here and we look at the subsidy, the total but we're not
involved in the numbers. More or less what does it cost to send a child to private
childcare and what is the subsidy?
MS. PADGETr: On average I think to send and we serve families of children birth to 5. So
not just preschool age but also the infant/toddlers and that cost can run a family
anywhere from 600 to over $1,000 a month. And our program, the Maui County
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Childcare Subsidy caps awards at $200 at most per family. So you can see that's just
maybe, you know, 25 to 30 percent of the actual cost. So the families all have... still
have out-of-pocket co pays. You know we don't anywhere near cover the whole thing
for any of them. We also in our...in the application process we're constantly guiding
and advising them as to what other programs they may be eligible for and to seek out
that money first. So that we're really only helping those who either don't qualify for
other subsidy programs or the aid that they get from those programs is so minimal
that it's not enough to be able to afford tuition and so we then try to help them with
additional monies. And I really encourage you to think of this not just as a childcare
assistance program but also as a homelessness and unemployment prevention
program.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I understand. Thank you very much and thank you for that. It's
really sobering to look at what it costs to send a child to preschool.
MS. PADGETF: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much.
MS. PADGETT: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Other questions? Okay, thank you. Joy Ruker followed by
Monique Yamashita.
MS. RUKER: Good morning, Chair, and good morning, Councilmembers. Thank you for the
opportunity to address you. I'm the Director of Housing Programs for KHAKO and I
just specifically want to talk about our entire budget that's before you and how that
really does support us to help people find housing. And homelessness is such an
issue here and the State of Hawaii, and we couldn't do it without the support services
that are funded by the County. But I specifically wanted to talk about the Substance
Abuse Management Program because that's a little different than what we've done in
the past. And we're seeing people come in that are over medicated and we're trying to
work with them to make healthier choices in how they manage their medication.
We're also referring people to substance abuse treatment programs but there are a
great many people that are still committed to taking their medication and that gets in
the way of them being productive and trying to manage their budgets and their lives in
order to get housing. We do assessments on people to try and figure out what level of
care they might need and because a lot of people need to go into treatment but there's
a waiting list in order to get into residential treatment so we're trying to build...be a
bridge between that support and what we can offer at our sites. Last year we served
287 people that came in and identified as having substance abuse issues and there
are a number of other people that don't identify as having substance abuse issues but
they're over medication is an issue and a barrier to get into housing. I'm not going
to...I don't know if they're abusing it but they certainly are over medicated. So we're
looking at a way to not duplicate services but be a bridge back to those services and
then a bridge for people coming out of treatment that need shelter to provide that kind
of support for them. And we're just really trying to keep people in shelter and not put
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them out because they're using or they're over medicated but work with them where
they're at. That's all I have to say. Thank you for your support.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Questions? Okay, thank you. Monique Yamashita followed by Tony Krieg.
MS. YAMASHITA: Good morning, Chair Hokama, and Councilmembers. My name is
Monique Yamashita and I serve as the Chief Executive Officer at Ka Hale A Ke Ola
Homeless Resource Centers. It's my pleasure and privilege to be here today to speak
to all of you. In the seven weeks that I've been on the job I found great satisfaction
and pride in working for an agency that has been so beneficial and life-giving to some
of the most vulnerable members of our community. Those members who are and were
struggling with homelessness. I believe I share with all of you the great appreciation
for the work and services that Ka Hale A Ke Ola Homeless Resource Centers provides
to those residing at our facilities in Central Wailuku and on the West Side in Lahaina.
The need for services for the homeless has not diminished. KHAKO currently has
97 families and individuals on our wait list in Central Maui waiting to enter into our
program. Fifty-three of these are families. At our West Side facility we have
38 families and 19 individuals waiting to enter into the facility. The program grants
funds that Director Reimann has recommended are vital to continue the work to
empower families and individual towards permanent housing and self-sufficiency. The
three grants that we're asking you to approve the funding are, the first one is our
operations grant. This grant supports operating costs associated with staffing, the
daily upkeep, and maintenance of our homeless facilities, and it supports costs
associated with our Step Up Program that provides knowledge and training and skills
needed for basic home care and maintenance for our residents. The other grant is the
Community Partnership Grant and this fills the gaps for staffing for us and it also
strengthens our community partnerships. The last grant that we asked to be
approved Joy spoke about this and Steve Miller also spoke about this and this is our
Addiction Recovery Management Program. This program will provide a vital and
critical component to services that we offer. At this time, we are only able to offer a
limited amount of support to those using substances but with the Addiction Recovery
Program, Management Program we will have two dedicated staff to work with our
residents who struggle with substance abuse issues whether abuse or addiction. This
is a specific and calculated plan to target substance use issues by providing
assessment, action plans, harm reduction plans, relapse prevention, stress
management, and substance abuse education. Linkage to the community supports
will also be provided. So I'm very grateful and humble to stand here before you today
as a member of the community that cares about our homeless population. I'm
committed to be responsible and dedicated steward of the monetary systems that we're
going to receive from the County of Maui and I thank all the Maui County
Councilmembers, the Mayor, and the Department of Housing and Human Concerns
who have been consistent partners in the efforts to reduce and end homelessness on
our beautiful and hospitable island of Maui. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Questions? Okay, next Tony Krieg followed by Arianna Gerry.
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MR. KRIEG: Good morning, Chair Hokama, Members of the County Council. Thank you for
your...I'm Tony Krieg, CEO of Hale Makua, thank you for your support last year in
appropriating a matching grant for a physician for Hale Makua's Nursing Homes. I'm
here to ask you for your support next year for our request for $200,000 again on a
matching basis. As you know I've testified before, 2010 nearly all the physicians on
Maui stopped admitting to the hospital and to Hale Makua, and since then we've been
spending over $400,000 a year to bring a physician in to make sure that anybody who
is coming from the hospital could be admitted to our services. I know some of you
think that this should be a State issue, that the State should and indeed we have
asked the State for funds. Seventy-one years ago, a group of volunteers went down to
NASKA and tore down the Bachelor's Officers Quarter and took out all the nails, and
moved all the wood up to Mokuhau Street and built what was then the precursor of
Hale Makua. And a year later a nonprofit was formed and with Dr. Fleming and
Dr. Izumi support began providing care for people who were homeless and could not
be cared for by their own families. Maunalani Hospital was a County-owned hospital.
We were given Maunalani Hospital by the Board of Supervisors back then. So I'm
telling you this because the sense that maybe everybody gets is that, you know, in
1965 when we were, you know, Medicare and Medicaid came along we became a
Federal and State entity. Well, the truth is is that we've been a part of this community
for 71 years and last year I asked you for operating support, I'm asking for it again.
As the Chair knows we are to work with Kaiser. Kaiser is not here yet. They will be
here. They say they cannot help us until they are here for a while so that's why I'm
here to ask for your support. Thanks very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much for your comments. Questions for the gentleman?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I'd just like to follow up a little bit, Tony, on your last statement
about Kaiser. What's going to change when they get here?
MR. KRIEG: Well, Kaiser is going to operate the hospital in a much more efficient way.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I see.
MR. KRIEG: Part of our budget problems have been that the hospital has not operated
efficiently and so we've had empty beds. That's not going to be the case again.
However if there isn't a physician that can work closely with them and understand
that the acuity level is going to go up it's in their interest to help us. So I believe they
will but I've been told right now they can't 'cause they're not even there yet.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Other questions?
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MR. KRIEG: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much for your testimony. Arianna Gerry followed by
Dean Wong.
MS. GERRY: Aloha, good morning. My name is Arianna Gerry and I am the Club Manager
for Hawaiian Canoe Club and the Program Coordinator for the Hawaiian Kamalii
Enrichment Program. I just wanted to thank you all for having me here today and for
your time and your continued support over the past 20-some years. As some of you
may know we are entering our regatta season for 2016 and it's personally my favorite
time of year. I started paddling at Hawaiian when I was 10 years old and at first it
was just really fun to hang out at the beach with my friends but over the next 8 years I
really...it really developed into something a lot greater. I come from a family of
paddlers and I kind of entered the program with a little chip on my shoulder and
Coach Paul Kauhane Luuwai quickly instilled the value of haahaa or humility in me.
And throughout that summer I learned about culture, the land that I live on, ocean
that I play in, and the values that I live by today. As a preteen I was able to cross
open ocean channels. We would paddle from Lahaina over to Molokai and Lanai and
Kahoolawe. As a preteen not too many kids get the opportunity to do that so I was
very grateful. I worked on Kahoolawe four times throughout my years with the
Kamalii Program. As I developed into a little bit of a more mature teenager I was hired
as a youth leader with our Kamalii Youth Leadership Program. With that position we
gained a sense of kuleana with the younger kids that we mentored. Not only were we
responsible for teaching Hawaiian culture and language and history and games but we
were the walking examples of the Hawaiian values that we taught. It led me to make a
lot smarter and wiser decisions at the hale but eventually in my entire life. Along with
the Kamalii Program my paddling crew we won five consecutive gold medals and I'm
not the only one. This happens with a lot of our paddling keiki. We trained very, very
hard and we gained a sense of lokahi or unity. We are much more than just
participants in a program or teammates but we're an actual ohana I feel like. So I've
shared with you a little bit about my experience with the Kamalii Program and I'm only
one of thousands that we've impacted over the past 23 years. We've won the State
Championship 13 times over the past 17 years and in 2 weeks our kids are heading,
27 of our keiki are heading to the World Championship in Australia. Our Kamalii
Enrichment Program for 2016 begins on June 6th and we requested $18,672 for the
next 2 years. This would cover our salaries for our staff and youth leaders. Thank
you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. Ms. Gerry, how many youth members do you have
presently?
MS. GERRY: One hundred fifty.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: One hundred fifty. Okay. And these members that are
heading to Australia represent what age bracket?
MS. GERRY: They are 14 to 19.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Fourteen through 19. Okay, thank you very much for
answering those questions.
MS. GERRY: You're welcome.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other questions? Thank you very much for your testimony.
MS. GERRY: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Dean Wong followed by Brian Nagami.
MR. WONG: Aloha. Thank you, honorable Councilmembers, for listening to all of the people
who have come to speak before you today. We value your time so much. My name is
Dean Wong; I'm the Executive Director at Imua Family Services. And next year Imua
Family Services will celebrate 70 years of providing services to Maui County so we
could not be more thrilled with the growth over the years since 1947. I want to tell
you that our core programs as most of you know which include services to Maui,
Lanai, and as well Molokai now include our Infant Child Development Program, our
Early Childhood Development Program which has now spun off the Inclusion
Preschool Program that we have at Imua Family Services which is a combination of
including typically developing children together along with children who have
developmental delays and concerns. Our Newborn Hearing Screening Program we now
have a new program called Imua Autism Services which was a response to the
increasing numbers of children diagnosed with Autism Spectrum Disorder here on the
islands. Camp Imua as you know which is celebrating 40 years this year and we
adopted A Keiki's Dream so that that program would not leave Maui when its executive
director retired. Of all of these Imua looks for support as you'll see in the handouts
that we provided you specifically in our Early Childhood Development Program. Aside
from supporting that program which provides services to children that are very critical
but not supported by the Department of Education or the Department of Health.
These are children who had fall into a gap and not received the speech, the
occupational, or the physical therapy services that they continue to need after aging
out of what the Department of Health is able to provide for these children. The other
support that is requested provides subsidy monies as Melanie specified for children
who are attending preschool and specifically the Imua Inclusion Preschool Program.
Our growth in the past year since opening up our Early Childhood Development
Center here in Central Maui has been expediential [sic]. Last year at this time I would
have told you that we were servicing on average between 225 to 275 children per
month with ongoing critical developmental services. And now that number is well over
325 children per month. I don't really have an explanation for that other than if you
build it they will come perhaps or that we have had further outreach and maybe
identity in the community or more children are being identified with these critical
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needs. So thank you for helping Imua to continue to grow and fulfill our mission to
provide services to families and children and empower these children to reach their
full potential in life. We did give you a handout that has more of the detailed
information, hopefully that will help you. Thank you for your time today. If you have
any questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, questions? Having none, Mr. Wong, thank you.
MR. WONG: Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Brian Nagami followed by Diane Petropulos.
MR. NAGAMI: Good morning, Chair Hokama and County Councilmembers. My name is
Brian Nagami; I'm also with Imua Family Services. And actually I'm here today to
represent one of our parents. She was unable to make it today. Her name is
Eliza Yoshida. She's a teacher at Pu'u Kukui and her son attends our preschool. I'll
give you a little bit of background about her son Zyler. Her son came to us having not
been successful at another school, basically having been kicked out of another
preschool. When he came to us there were a lot of behavioral concerns. He would run
around the classroom. We'd go in there and the whole classroom would be torn apart.
It would be like a tornado hit. Eliza let us know that at his previous preschool she
had gotten calls every day to come pick him up because of the disturbances that he
caused there. And this is a letter that Eliza wrote to us recently. To whom it may
concern I'm honored to be writing this letter on behalf of Imua Family Services and all
of the amazing people that help children become the best people that they can be.
Words cannot explain the love and gratitude that my family has towards this
organization. As an elementary educator on Maui for over ten years the services and
support that Imua provides for local family is truly invaluable. Over a year ago my son
Zyler was struggling at preschool. His disruptions became so overwhelming that
without any plan my husband and I pulled him out of preschool. As if it was meant to
be Imua was going to be opening in the next month. Zyler's first few months at Imua
did not go smoothly but they never gave up on my son. Their inherent belief in
children and their capabilities pushed them to continue to love him, nurture him, and
support him. This didn't just come from the teachers. This ongoing support came
from all staff, the executive director, program directors, occupational therapists,
behaviorists, et cetera and Zyler would not be left behind. Today my son is thriving.
After a year and a half at Imua he is a different child. He is confident. Can
communicate his feelings articulately and most importantly has learned coping skills
and strategies that will continue to help him throughout life. Imua Family Services is
a critical piece to Maui's community. They offer help to children and families that is
empowering and magical. They don't just give you the tools and strategies. They also
give hope, love, and the never ending desire to help all children, and never leave
anyone behind. We have a responsibility to our keiki to continue to support programs
like Imua so that as a community we are appropriately supporting our future
generations to be confident, caring, and proactive global citizens. Thank you for your
time and it's signed Eliza Yoshida.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any questions?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Brian, excuse me, how many members or patients or
clients do you serve? I was trying to get the right word I apologize. How many clients
do you serve at this point?
MR. NAGAMI: For the preschool...the preschool specifically has currently a capacity of 20.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. NAGAMI: But we also have PATCH students that come through to train our future
teachers, as well as teacher trainings for many of the teachers in our community. Our
Early Childhood Development Program sees with our limited staff about 30 children
per month and then our, of course, Dean had mentioned our overall we have over
325 clients getting therapeutic services, many of those through our birth-to-three
program.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And I wanted to say one more thing that
31 years ago there was a young man who had the similar problems and a family who
faced the same problem as Ms. Yoshida, and that young man today is my son Shane
and we went through all of that. So you tell Ms. Yoshida if she ever wants advice call
us 'cause we can tell you how it is to live and have somebody tell you remove your
child from a preschool because he can't be a part of, and I know that hurt. So thank
you very much for what you do because you help these children become productive
citizens as I can show you right now. Thank you, Chair.
MR. NAGAMI: Thank you. I'll let him know. He's also a big baseball fan.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Alright. Thank you. Alright.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Diane Petropulos followed by Jay April.
MS. PETROPULOS: Good morning, Chairman Hokama and Councilmembers. My name is
Diane Petropulos and for the past 15 years I have been a mediator at Maui Mediation
Services. I'd like to share some of my experience with you so you'll have an
understanding of why we are so grateful for the support that you have given us. So
why do I mediate cases? Why do I get involved? Why am I a volunteer? For one thing
I have the patience to listen to both sides. I accord respect to each. I give each party a
chance to vent and to be heard and after that that is when the folks can actually start
to work on the problems that have brought them to mediation. So at Maui Mediation
we turn destructive conflict into constructive cooperation. Why else do I volunteer as
a mediator? Because of the way it feels after a successful mediation. When parties
walk in angry and upset and unable to even look at each other and then after a
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successful mediation they are able to smile and they're pleased that they've been able
to work out their own problems. I feel great. As the mediator I feel like I've done
something positive to counteract the divisiveness in our world. Another reason I
mediate is because I like to empower people and by that I mean that they can learn
how to solve their disagreements peacefully. By going through the mediation process
itself they learn that calm behavior and careful listening can help them better handle
their own problems in the future. So next time instead of calling the police or calling
the lawyer or getting angry and fighting with each other or worse resorting to violence
they can decide to talk it out with a civil attitude. And they learned how to do that at
Maui Mediation. So what do our participants say? We asked them to fill out a written
survey. Ninety-seven percent of them marked very satisfied or satisfied with the
mediation process. One hundred percent would recommend mediation to others. So
why are people so positive about our services? I guess you'll have to listen to it later.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Questions for the lady? Thank you very much for your testimony.
Jay April followed by Dorene Toutant.
MR. APRIL: Good morning, Councilmembers. Good morning, Mr. Chair. I'd like to thank all
the NGOs in the room. These people are the bedrock of Maui. I mean they really keep
us going. They do things that government could never do and things that schools
could never do. So we're in good company today. I want to talk about this thing.
What a disruptor this thing is. I mean what are kids between the age 10 and 18 doing
with this thing? We don't even know. Are they playing games? What if there was
program that took this device that every kid has in their pocket and clearly not every
kid. There are kids across the digital divide that don't, that don't have Internet. Many
of those people live on Molokai. What are they doing? What if there was a program
that taught them how to use this device as a news gathering device. Use it as an
instrument for developing critical thinking and for reporting stories about their island.
Well there is a program like that it's called YBEAM, Youth Broadband Mentoring
Program at Akaku. It was developed in 2011 through a Federal grant for $150,000.
Remember the Broadband Stimulus Bill. We were given money from the Federal
government. Only six media centers in the United States were given money to look at
broadband in the future. This is the future. Everything is migrating to this. So we
decided that we would develop a program built around iDevices. We don't give kids
iPhones we give them iPods and put a housing around it with a microphone and a
monopod and send them out into the community to produce stories. You can look at
those stories at mauitube.org. There are probably 300 up there posted. The work that
these kids are doing is unbelievable. So our vision at Akaku is to see more and more
kids; kids that have no money, maybe no Internet access, give them these devices if
they don't already have them, teach them to shoot, edit, publish right from the device,
and make their stories relevant. That's kind of a nice idea but so what, what if these
kids could get paid. Well, kids are getting paid. They're getting ten bucks an hour to
do this. They can come to your event, your nonprofit event, your business and in
ten-hours from start to finish you can have a three-minute piece, mobile journalism
piece produced by a kid. That's the program that we're asking you to support. We
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want to build capacity. We want to build capacity on Molokai, on Lanai. We want to
export this paradigm to people over 18. We want to make it happen. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Questions? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And thank you, Mr. April, for being
here. Why are you coming to ask us now when it seems like the program has been
around for a while?
MR. APRIL: The program has been around since 2011. The Federal funding ran out in 2013.
So since 2013 we've been putting together a combination of funding mechanisms.
Akaku finances about two-thirds of the program. We get the rest in private grants. So
we're trying to grow the program because right now our capacity is about 72 kids a
year and only some of those kids go on to the graduate program where they actually
get paid. We would like to actually develop this into a workforce development
operation. So the small amount of money we're asking from the County, the 35,000 I
believe is not very much and we'd like that to add--25,000 I'm sorry--add capacity of
personnel essentially to grow the program and make it bigger. We'll also be asking
businesses in our community to produce, to give us money to help stipend the kids as
well. So it's an effort to grow the program. We've never come to County for this before
but I think just that little bit of money can help us a great deal.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Other questions? Having none, thank you very much for your testimony.
MR. APRIL: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Dorene Toutant followed by J.D. Wyatt.
MS. TOUTANT: Good morning. Good afternoon almost. My name is Dorene Toutant; I'm
with Mental Health Kokua. I'm the Maui County Service Director and thank you for
having me here today. I'm here to testify in support of the Safe Haven being proposed.
So I'm going to tell you for a couple minutes what a Safe Haven actually is. It's a
24-hour, 7-day-a-week community based early recovery model of supportive housing.
Safe Haven serve the hard to reach, I'd say the hardest to reach homeless individuals
with severe mental illness and/or substance use problems who are living on the
streets and have been unable or unwilling to participate in traditional treatment and
supportive services. This model consistent with principles of housing first does not
require sobriety or full compliance with treatment for admission or continued stay in
the program. Many individuals experiencing homelessness cannot be fully compliant
with traditional programs. The demands and consequences have been...I'm sorry, the
program demands and consequences have repeated failures in these programs
resulting in the people becoming chronically homeless. Safe Haven's attempt to
reverse that trend by continuously engaging residents using evidence-based practices.
The Safe Haven model provides a housing environment that's safe, sanitary, flexible,
and stable. We've all seen the people standing on the street that are the, you know,
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very psychotic. Usually they're talking to themselves. Clearly they need some sort of
support and services. They're negatively affecting our community. People like to talk
about the tourist industry and how it doesn't look good but they're affecting all of us
and all of our funds and services. Not that they're bad, we want to help them. The
police encounter these chronically homeless people and they really have no place to
take them. A lot of times they take 'em to Maui Memorial where they may be assessed
for the Molokini unit or they may immediately be released back to the streets. The
eligibility requirements are that somebody be a danger to themselves or others. A lot
of these people would not fall under that because they are not currently making
threats that they're going to hurt themselves or hurt other people but you can see 'em
on the street and you know they need services. Let's see, so the police are taking them
over and over and it's becoming a revolving door. I also spoke with the CIT, the
Friends of the CIT which told me please mention to...they're the ones who train the
police officers in Maui to work with people with mental illness on the streets, they said
please let everybody know we do support this. So this is for the most severely
mentally ill. We don't have anywhere else like this on Maui and it really is the only
humane way to work with people in their condition. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Questions? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. So these folks that you say don't qualify
for Molokini ward and they could qualify for you but they can only go to you if they
want to, right, they're not forced to go to you?
MS. TOUTANT: Right. And which is very similar to Molokini and the other LCRS facility
here.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And is this ...
MS. TOUTANT: The police could drop them by here. It could be something that would be
used as you could go to jail or you could come to this facility get a bed, get a bath, and
meet some people and we try to engage them at that point.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And I'm trying to find in the paperwork is this a new program
that you're asking for?
MS. TOUTANT: It's a new program. It's expected that this will actually just be the initial, a
one-year ask. We expect to make this able to sustain itself in future years.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And how much was it?
MS. TOUTANT: Two hundred thousand.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Other questions?
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So, I'm looking at the list of new programs, which I've been
interested in all morning. I don't quite see you here. So did...is this in the Mayor's
Proposed Budget?
MS. TOUTANT: It's my understanding it is from Carol.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, alright. I'll try and find it. Thank you.
MS. TOUTANT: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Questions? Thank you very much for your testimony.
MS. TOUTANT: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: J.D. Wyatt followed by Irene Hulquist.
MR. WYATT: Good morning, Chair, Councilmembers. My name is J.D. Wyatt. I'm the
Executive Director of Big Brothers Big Sisters Maui and I want to thank you for the
opportunity to speak on support of our line item grant for Fiscal Year 2017 and also
thank you for the time and effort that you all put into this. I know it's not an easy job.
We have been providing mentoring programs on Maui since 1969. We've had typically
two program models that most of you are aware of for our community based and our
school-based program. But I really want to direct your attention to this year's addition
of our new mentor center program proposal. And last year at this time if you
remember I was here up in front of Council and I asked for funds to create this
program for the kids of Hale Makana and Ka Hale A Ke Ola. And though I know
decisions are tough we weren't able to be funded for that program. We decided to
tighten our belts and use almost all of our unrestricted income actually to pilot the
program and we created a three-day program that we have been running in
Hale Makana since January. The results are overwhelming. We are seeing the kids
embrace that program and really when you look at the children in the community they
kind of are in a puka of services. There aren't enough resources really to handle these
kids and they're left to their own devices after school. One of the, really in my opinion
one of the greatest parts of this new program that we've designed is the kids come in
and in the first hour, it's about a two-hour program daily, in the first hour we've
actually recruited national honor society volunteers. And these are high school kids,
the cream of the crop, that are actually now mentoring our kids in Hale Makana for
that first hour and that's the work that they have to put in to get the rewards of
beating me in ping pong and foosball and other great activities that we have in our
mentor center. So using the methods and positive reinforcement and putting our own
money on the line to pilot this program, I stand here supremely confident today to be
able to answer questions about the outcomes of these programs and keep in mind we
did not in any way compromise our existing two programs nor use any of our funds
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to...that were given to us by the County to actually create the mentor center program.
So we've maintained and exceeded all of our match goals in all of other programs and
this new program coming online is really serving a very, very... a community that's very
much in need, let's just put it that way. And I appreciate the support of the Council.
Our agency is grateful for all the County money that we've received through the years
and we hope that we are always doing that justice. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Questions, Members? Thank you very much for your testimony.
Irene Hulquist. Robert Steinis [sic].
MR. STEINER: Good morning, Mr. Chairman, Councilmembers. Thank you for allowing us
time to speak this morning. My name is Robert Steiner. I'm with The Salvation Army
here. I'm the Maui County. Coordinator for The Salvation Army and I'm here speaking
on behalf of our Homeless Outreach Program and the funding that we receive through
the Homeless Outreach Program and have received in the past. You know The
Salvation Army has been around for a while. In Maui, we've... Salvation Army came to
Maui in 1895 so we're been here over 120 years and in that time helping with various
aspects of needs in the community as they arose. For the past number of years
unofficially we've been helping the homeless population here and officially we started
helping the homeless population in 1991 with our Caravan Program. In 1992, we
opened up a drop-in center in Kahului and in 1993 we opened up a drop-in center on
the West Side in the Lahaina area. You know and these programs we feel are very
important. As you know the homeless, subject of homelessness has been on
everybody's mind and been in the news, in Governor Ige's proposal, and the Mayor's
proposal. And we feel like at Salvation Army we're sort of on the frontlines meeting the
needs of the homeless especially when we go out with our caravan to different
locations and meet with the homeless, help them with basic needs. At our drop-in
center also food, clothing, hygiene supply, showers, laundry, and especially case
management services. You know the goal of The Salvation Army in helping the
homeless is not just a handout. We want to have a hand up. We want to have folks
get off the street, get into housing and, you know, we work with that in coordination
with other agencies with the Homeless Alliance and with agencies there to not only to
refer but to help them get the help they need. We provide...we're one of the only other
agencies on Maui right now that does homeless verification and, you know, ID is a big
thing. A lot of the homeless folks they don't have ID and without ID you can't do
anything. You can't even get into a shelter without ID so we provide this needed
service, birth certificates, and basic State ID. We help folks through referrals get
medical assistance and the like. So we're proposing that or thankful for the Council's
support of The Salvation Army and our programs here in the past and hopefully will,
you'll support us in the future. Thanks. Any questions?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Questions, Members? Okay, having none, thank you very much for your
comments. Michael Neal.
MR. NEAL: Good afternoon, Chairman and Councilman...people. My name is Michael Neal.
I am a resident from Upcountry in the last 15 years or so and I'm also now the
Homeless Outreach Coordinator for The Salvation Army. Today I'm representing
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myself as an individual within the community of faith on Maui and I've served as a
volunteer in many different aspects including homeless outreach on Maui. And as I've
been a part of The Salvation Army I just want to thank you for supporting the work
that they do. The difference I see with The Salvation Army and your support allows us
to have case management and that case management, I just brought the paperwork
from this week, we served 70 new people that are fresh in our databases that weren't
there just last week. And the difference is is that 17 of those people are already
housed through other agencies that we refer to by providing the case work necessary.
And the funding that you support is the difference between us allowing us to do the
case work or not. And so we're able to do the referral, to do the management and it
directly relates to these people going from the street into the services that you as Maui
County provide. And I just want to thank you for that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Questions, Members? Okay, thank you very much for your
testimony. We have a bunch to go yet, Members, so we're going to take a break. This
Committee shall be in recess till 1:30. . . .(gavel). . .
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

11:56 a.m.
1:31 p.m.

CHAIR HOKAMA:
. (gavel). . . We shall bring this meeting back to order. We shall
continue to take testimony, Members. Next well have Kat Tracy and will be followed
by Joyce Kawakami. And before you start let me explain some of the rules. Once the
Chair calls your name and if you're not here we move on. You want to testify you can
either submit written testimony or come back another day to give your oral testimony
but once your name is called and you don't show up we continue to move on. We do
not rotate and come back to those that we have missed. That is the rules and that is
how this Committee operates. Okay, with that your testimony please.
MS. TRACY: Thank you. Aloha, I appreciate the opportunity to humbly ask for your support
of our grant application for Akaku's project YBEAM under the Department of Housing
and Human Concerns. As you may know Akaku gives 25 percent of its PEG
franchising fees to support UH Maui and the Department of Education directly from
its own Education Department budget. Yet YBEAM has been successfully facilitated
since 2011, first from a Federal BTOP grant and after that supported in part from
various outside grants and donations of which Akaku still supports the program,
two-thirds of the program costs. YBEAM is a unique youth media training program
unlike anything else offered in the State or even the nation but we offer it to residents,
and youth residents of Maui and Molokai. Participants are trained in an all-mobile
environment platform that allows true media democracy by teaching on readily
available tools that most youths have access to whether in Akaku or outside.
Youth-produced community stories post to a unique web portal for free
video-on-demand access by the community or anywhere else that it can be accessed
about Maui throughout the world. This future forward paradigm enables
multi-distribution of produced stories through traditional cable channels, the Internet,
and through social media all from the device without the need for expensive media
equipment or computers.
YBEAM training offers mobile journalism
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certification--though it's not mandatory to participate--for free with directly
marketable skills coming out of the program allowing stronger candidates the
opportunity for mentored professional development and paid work opportunities. The
stories generated are reflections of the youths community not award based. We're not
trying to win awards or enter film festivals. We're trying to engage youths with their
communities, civic engagement by bringing them outside the bubble of the home and
school and into their communities to learn about their communities and to produce
stories about those communities. Besides the youth themselves benefiting all of
Maui nui benefits through...including organizations, agencies and businesses that are
featured. Many of the agencies today have been featured in something that some of
the YBEAM youth have covered. YBEAM fills holes in media training in both skills
and literary that some of the schools that are...have high-impact media programs or
don't have media programs or youth centers lack. So I invite you to look into it more
by visiting mauitube.org and I'm open for questions. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Questions for the lady? Having none, thank you very much
for your testimony.
MS. TRACY: Thank you. Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Before we recognize Ms. Kawakami well go to Hana Office. The Chair has
been remiss not to check with the District Offices. Ms. Lono, anyone in Hana would
like to give testimony?
MS. LONO: Good afternoon, Chair, this is Dawn Lono at the Hana Office, and there is no one
waiting to testify at this time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Fernandez, anyone on Lanai wishing to provide
testimony?
MS. FERNANDEZ: Good afternoon, Chair, this is Denise Fernandez on Lanai, and there is no
one waiting to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Molokai, Ms. Alcon, anyone wishing to provide testimony?
MS. ALCON: Good afternoon, Chair, this is Ella Alcon on Molokai, and there is no one here
waiting to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, ladies. We would ask Joyce Kawakami if she would come
forward to share her comments with us.
MS. KAWAKAMI: Good afternoon, Budget Chair Hokama and Maui Council. I am
Joyce Kawakami and I have come to thank you and to ask continued support for
Feed My Sheep. I am the volunteer, Founder, CEO, Executive Director, and janitor of
this organization and we have been doing mobile food distribution island-wide, north,
south, east, and west for... since 1999. We emphasize nutritional food and work really
hard to glean crops and product and...from farms, yards, wholesalers, anywhere we
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can get it. We try to emphasize and give fresh good quality produce and we also try to
do a balance diet where they get protein, good carbohydrates as long as...as well as
the produce. Last year we distributed to over 3,200 unduplicated individuals, 26,000
duplicated, and because we give such an enormous amount of food, a minimum of 10
pounds per week and we calculate a half of pound as a meal, we've given over a half a
million meals in one calendar year. So we get our produce from farms, wholesalers,
yards, anywhere else. I did emphasize that already. And the CDC has emphasized
which broke my heart how important is that the poor get healthy food because they do
not prosper, they do not do well in school if they don't get the nutrition they need.
And it broke our hearts back in 2011 when the CDC started announcing that and a lot
of the food they were getting was from food pantries like us. So we started working
very hard, very diligently and we thank you for your help because you folks help us do
this. Make sure that the underprivileged on this island can be healthy as well as
those who are privileged. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any questions for the lady? Thank you very much for your
testimony. Ray Orikasa. Last call, Ray Orikasa. Okay, we'll move on. Sarah Man.
MS. MAN: Good afternoon, Council Chair Hokama and Councilmembers. I am Sarah Man;
Regional Director of Best Buddies Hawaii and I'm honored to speak to you on behalf of
the 281 middle and high school participants currently active in Best Buddies'
programs throughout Maui. Of these participants, 108 have intellectual and
developmental disabilities. As you may know Best Buddies is 501(c)(3) nonprofit
organization that enhances the lives of persons with intellectual and developmental
disabilities by providing opportunities for one-to-one friendships with typical peers,
competitive integrated employment, and leadership development. In Hawaii, nearly
60 percent of students with intellectual disabilities spend less than 40 percent of their
day in a regular classroom. Best Buddies breaks down the barriers by pairing a
student with disabilities in a friendship with a typical peer. In addition, the
community served by Seabury Hall School, the Maui County Inclusion Project impact
students with IDD and their typical peers. Twelve to 22 year olds within complex area
Baldwin, Kekaulike, Maui, Lahainaluna. Six of the 8 schools impacted through this
project are within the Baldwin, Kekaulike, Maui complex area. In the Hawaii
Department of Education's system... State Systemic Improvement Plan this complex
area was coded as a red low performer for least restricted environment because of
67.6 percent of all special ed students spent less than 80 percent of their day in a
general ed. classroom. Such segregation means they have little opportunity to interact
with typical peers and develop appropriate skills. Additionally, those typical peers
have fewer opportunities to get to know and understand the abilities these students
have. Moreover without systematic change these students may internalize messages
that the environment of separation is normal. They may subsequently perpetuate the
indirect bullying of people with IDD through social exclusion in their future
workplaces and communities. Best Buddies is the only organization in Hawaii using
this unique peer-to-peer mentoring program that benefits students with disabilities
and their typical peers. Since we opened our office in 2008, Best Buddies' programs of
inclusion have been tried and tested. Running a quality program while expanding to
meet the needs of our services is hard work and takes time. I ask that you fully fund
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the Maui County Inclusion Project so that we may continue making Maui and all of
Hawaii a place of inclusion. Thank you very much. Any questions?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, any questions for the lady? Thank you for your testimony.
Kathryn Visser and following her shall be Caprana Rowe.
MS. VISSER: Hello, Chairman and County Councilmembers. Thank you for your time.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Can you please get a little closer.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Can you move closer to the mic. I cannot hear you over
here.
MS. VISSER: My name is Kathryn Visser -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: There you go.
MS. VISSER: --and I'm writing on behalf of the Early Head Start Program and the Ka'ieie
preschool grant applications of Maui Family Support Services which are included in
the Maui County Fiscal Year 2017 Department of Housing and Human Concerns
Budget. There is an extremely pressing need in our community for more preschool
options and I believe that the Early Head Start Program carried out by Maui Family
Support Services is Maui's leading agency that supports children on their path to
school readiness. My daughter and son have both benefited from Early Head Start
services. We arrived on the island in January 2015. I was working as a mental health
counselor and expecting my second child and I found myself in serious circumstances
in which I had to protect my children by getting a restraining order against my
husband. He has since left the island and for over a year now has not provided us a
dime of financial support. My two-year-old daughter was extremely traumatized and
I'm also convinced that my stress level had a negative impact on the baby that I was
carrying. I had to leave my job for the birth of my son and to care for my children
because I couldn't afford to have two children in daycare at the salary that I was
making. My son was born premature and my daughter suffered nightmares and was
acting out and we had very few relationships or contacts on the island. I was isolated
and I was quite scared. I applied for the Early Head Start Home-based Program and a
worker began coming to our home. I believe that the consistency, wisdom, and
genuine care that my home visitor brought to us is one of the reasons why I'm now
able to give my children what they need to recover and to flourish. My daughter
participated in the educational activities brought to our home and I practiced the
suggested parenting tools. My daughter began to be able to concentrate on tasks and
developed mentally, physically, and socially before my eyes. She graduated from the
Early Head Start Program and was given a referral to attend a Head Start Preschool.
She is brilliant and has numerous friends and you would never guess the trauma she
went through last year. My son continues to receive care in our home and has
overcome severe colic and slight developmental delays. He's on the wait list to receive
fulltime no-cost care at the Early Head Start Learning Center which will enable me to
be available to work fulltime. We are getting our feet beneath us and all three of us
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are becoming healthy, contributing members of our community. I appeal to you as a
professional and a mother and a fellow resident of this island to support local families
by approving the Early Head Start grants with Maui County. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Members, questions for the lady? Having
none, thank you for being here.
MS. VISSER: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Caprana Rowe, following her shall be Varna Nakihei.
MS. ROWE: Good afternoon. Good afternoon. Thank you. My name is Caprana Rowe. I'm
a Hawaii certified Peer Specialist. I actually work in several different agencies. Today
I'm here representing the Mental Health Association and the reason that I am doing
that is because this is the association where I'm able to target most of the people on
the island that are 18 and above that happens to be a peer with me. So these are the
areas in which we...in which I've worked and other peers that are on the island: the
Police CIT training, the weekly support groups that are going on at the jail, the
monthly support groups that we have for family members of people who have
disabilities or mental health problems or suffer with alcohol and drug abuse, the
Intensive Care Education classes that we have on the island. Education e-mails to all
the communities, anything that's going on on the island we make sure that whoever is
on our list get a e-mail of what's going on. The Mental Health First Aid Program for
the Police recruits and the public, suicide prevention education, homeless prevention,
and the RAP services at the homeless centers. The reason I am here today is because
I am also a client. I am a person who before I realized I was mentally ill tried to
commit suicide several times, and for some people several only means 3. When I
looked at my records over a period of 10 years it was 42 times that I tried to commit
suicide and I lived through that. The worst part was I couldn't understand why I was
a failure that I could not kill myself. And so once I had the training, took the classes
and understood what it was to have support I became an advocate and I am now a
Peer Specialist because of that. I work everywhere or anywhere that I can to help
people understand that support is the biggest and the best way to get past having
suicidal behavior. And right now I'm a living testimony because of that. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Questions for the lady? Thank you for your testimony.
Varna Nakihei followed by Pualani Enos.
MS. NAKIHEI: Aloha, Council Chair Riki Hokama and the Members. Hi to my
Chairwoman Stacy. I'm actually here advocating for Ka Hale Pomaikai on Molokai.
I'm the Founder and the Chair of the Board. My executive director is on vacation right
now. So last minute...Varna Nakihei.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Varna, okay.
MS. NAKIHEI: And I actually e-mailed a short clip to each...I guess to Tina and Tina will
e-mail it to you guys. If you guys can take a look at the vision that you all had been a
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part of since 1996 when Lynn Britton and Rudy was here. I myself is in recovery. I
had to relocate to Honolulu, get into one residential program because of my
community being unhealthy. Four days from now on the 23rd I make 24 years clean
and sober but when I came back to Molokai I had to have something on island. So
with my faith and whatever recovery I had then I walked into the office here and I told
you guys about what I wanted to do and ever since then 1996 we've been very
successful. We do a culture-based program and I'm here to advocate for continuous
funding for substance use disorder and the co-occurring along with shelter and food.
You know I know the homeless situation is a high alert in Hawaii however Molokai is
starting to build up on our homeless situation too, and a lot of 'ern do have substance
abuse problems. So this funding is continuing...continuously funding our housing,
our shelter where we have our administrator as well as five beds available over there.
We lease from Department of Hawaiian Home Land and we have an acre of agriculture
that we implement that too in our program. So I'm here to just thank you guys in
person I mean a million times for the continuous support. Your compassion, your
support, your continuous funding and I ask you to continue to help us out there. I
mean we no ask for much. Molokai is small. You know everybody know each other
so, you know, we use the community people in recovery in the community as well as
utilizing our services on Molokai. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for coming over. Questions for the lady? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, no. I'm sorry. I was asking Mr. Guzman... answering a
question. I apologize.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, not a problem, not a problem, not a problem. Pualani Enos. Okay,
well, I know the Members know who she is, so. Hoala Davis.
MS. DAVIS: Aloha, County Councilmembers. My name is Hoala Davis; I'm the Executive
Director of the Molokai Humane Society. And I recently spoke before you on the
island of Molokai in support of our organization and I stand behind that testimony.
But I'm actually here today to not only advocate for our budget request but also for the
other animal welfare agencies who benefit from Maui County's funding. In a recent
hearing I overheard a comment of people first, animals second and thought it was
important to be here today to advocate for the latter. In my years with the Molokai
Humane Society we've seen the connection our community members have with their
animals. There's a special bond that any pet owner can attest to between themselves
and their four sometimes three or two-legged friends. We help to build those
relationships and by creating caring and attentive and responsible pet owners we're
creating conscientious and contributing members of our society and community. The
funding that's provided by Maui County is vital in bringing services, medication, and
education to the community to ensure that people have the ability to properly care for
their animals. While we advocate for the ideal situations and customers who love their
animals and want to provide the best care, there is a reality of improper animal care.
Cases of abuse, neglect, and abandonment. This is why advocacy, education, rescue,
spay and neuter, foster care, rehabilitation, and adoptions are such important areas.
With the proper programs and funding we can all work towards eliminating the
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unforeseen side effects of not providing the proper animal care and resources for our
animals. On Molokai we have an additional challenge and a unique situation because
we do not have an animal shelter. Our clinic provides preventative care which mainly
focuses on spay and neutering. There's unfortunately an ocean channel between us
and Maui which limits our access to the Maui Humane Society, to rescue agencies
such as Hawaii Animal Rescue Foundation and larger human populations for
adoptions. This means that spay and neuter for us is currently the only option for
population control on Molokai. And if we're not successful at that then there is no
control. This also means that other areas of prevention are equally as critical as
performing a surgery such as education and advocacy for proper animal care. It's
critical for us to start educating our children at an early age and start having them
think about the responsibility of properly caring for their animals. Additionally, when
animals are rescued there's often additional care that goes into caring for those
animals. So what we have requested is funding to help us support those early
prevention stages as well as the programs that we have been receiving funding for
generously. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Questions for the lady? Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chair. Aloha, Hoala, and mahalo for being here.
Thank you for the work that you do. Previous fiscal years you've been under the
umbrella of the Maui Humane Society.
MS. DAVIS: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: And am I to understand that Molokai Humane Society at
this point will stand alone with their own nonprofit status?
MS. DAVIS: Yeah, so we've requested an independent line item and we have cleared up all of
our back paperwork and taxes and all of the required documentation. Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. Thank you for your work. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other questions for the lady? Having none, thank you very much for
being here this afternoon.
MS. DAVIS: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ray...no, next, Jill Holley.
MS. HOLLEY: Good afternoon, Honorable County Councilmembers. I, Jill Holley, am the
Director of the Maui Office of the National Kidney Foundation of Hawaii. We're
extremely grateful for your kind consideration of our $80,000 grant application. We
really need your partnership to address what we believe is the most significant and
urgent critical health issue impacting the residents of Maui, Lanai, Molokai for today
and generations to come. Chronic kidney disease is a ticking time bomb that goes
widely undetected, under diagnosed, and morphs by 10 percent each year in Hawaii.
- 40 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 19, 2016

The purpose of the Maui County CKD Epidemic Prevention, Intervention, and
Eradication Program grant is to stop the silent, deadly, and spiraling disease. It's
estimated that 50 percent of Maui County residents are currently at risk of having
kidney disease in their lifetime. There's also approximately 22,000 Maui County
residents already diagnosed and being treated for CKD. Worst yet, one in seven Maui
residents currently have CKD and most won't even know it until their kidneys are
failing. The objective of the program is to work in partnership with the County to
launch a major CKD advertising and public relation awareness campaign on three
islands to provide free public early detection screenings for kidney disease, diabetes,
and hypertension. To provide critically needed early CKD prevention and intervention
workshops, and present classroom CKD prevention training to youth's grades three
through six. These comprehensive services will target Maui County high-risk
populations and the general public in an effort to educate them about the critically
need for early detection screening, and knowing the warning signs, leading causes,
and the high-risk groups in Hawaii. Our goal is to motivate residents to act now. To
be able to avoid, stop, or slow the progression of CKD and to break the vicious cycle of
kidney disease, kidney failure, dialysis, and death. For the same annual cost it takes
to provide dialysis treatment only one Maui County resident, our Maui office will
provide CKD testing, prevention, intervention, outreach, and public awareness
services to 5,000 unduplicated Maui County residents. Our Maui office, one of the
most cost effective and highly successful service models with a skeleton staff of
1.4 employees and an army of dedicated lay and medical professionals who donate
their time and skills to address this critically health issue. The grant will allow us to
greatly expand these urgent and lifesaving services and reach thousands more but we
need your help; the people of Maui need your help because without a medical miracle,
prevention and intervention for this epidemic is our only hope.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Questions for the lady? Thank you very much for your
testimony this afternoon.
MS. HOLLEY: I wanted to note that I left 18 copies of our written testimony and an article for
your review.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: We got it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MS. HOLLEY: Great. Great, great, great. Okay, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mike McCormick.
MR. McCORMICK: Aloha, Budget Chair Hokama and Maui Councilmembers. It's a real
pleasure to be here today and I wanted to personally come and thank each and every
one of you for supporting a great program that you helped us build here on Maui. And
to ask for your continued support for Best Buddies Hawaii that is doing so much to
help our not only our special needs students but also our general ed. students that
become leaders and are matched up in friendships with our special need students.
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And many of you know that recently I retired in December but earlier you heard the
testimony of our new Regional Director. And I'm here today to just assure you that I'm
going nowhere. I'm a volunteer and will be here for many years to continue to see this
awesome program grow and to nurture our special needs students. I mean my dream
is to see each and every one of them have jobs here on Maui, hopefully even working
as interns in some of the Council offices in the near future. They really want to be
included in our community. And once again I just thank you and ask you to please
approve the Mayor's request for Best Buddies in this year's Budget. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any questions for the gentleman? Having none, thank you for
being here this afternoon. Members, that is all the request for testimony for today.
With no objections, we shall close testimony.
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So ordered.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY.. .

ITEM 1:

PROPOSED FISCAL YEAR 2017 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY
OF MAUI (CC 16-29)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, let us move into departmental review, Transportation. Mr. Baz, give
us opening comments.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, no, just the Department of Transportation provides services
that...public transportation as well as human service transportation as well as some
other activities. We have our Deputy Director of Transportation Mark Takamori here
and Grants Specialist Diane Yogi to discuss the Department.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Takamori, why don't you give us your opening comments,
please.
MR. BAZ: And, Members, we're on Page 657.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Six fifty-seven. Thank you.

DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION
MR. TAKAMORI: Good afternoon, Budget Chair Hokama, Council Chair White, and Council
Committee Members. Thank you very much for having us today in front of you. I'm
Mark Takamori the Deputy Director for Transportation and Diane Yogi is here with me
who is the Transportation Grants Administrator Officer. Our Department oversees the
Maui Bus Program which includes the Fixed Route Service, ADA Paratransit Service,
and the Commuter Service. Currently, the fixed route and commuter services are
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contracted out to Roberts Hawaii and the ADA Paratransit Service is contracted out
the Maui Economic Opportunity. We are currently concluding year three out of our
five-year contract. We also oversee grants for our Human Services Transportation
performed by MEO as well as our Air Ambulance Program which we work with the
State Department of Health. Most recently we are involved in helping move the Maui
Metropolitan Planning Organization forward with the Maui MPO's first policy board
meeting being held on Wednesday May 4th in the Kalana Pakui Planning Conference
Room at 10:00 a.m. The Maui Bus...I guess are we doing...?
MR. BAZ: . . .(Inaudible). . .
MR. TAKAMORI: Okay. Okay, so I guess on Page 662. So as I was mentioning our
Department oversees...we have six members in our staff and we manage the Public
Transit Program as well as our CIP program which includes the design and
construction of bus shelter amenities, also the replacement of vehicles, and as well as
making sure we comply with any FTA regulations as well as State rules and
regulations for our Federal monies. We receive funds in both...from the General and
the Highway Funds. And I guess moving into our performance measures our first goal
is to maintain a safe and reliable Maui Bus fleet and ensure that the number of
vehicles required meets the rider demands. So in...okay, our Goal No. 2 is to improve
the existing transit system and construct ADA compliant bus stop shelters, ensure
adequate funding to maintain and address growing transit operations, and provide
administrative and management support to the Department in order to produce more
effective services by providing adequate training. I guess in regards to the Admin
Program there are a few changes in regards to under the A Account for salaries I guess
there's increases that's due to the collective bargaining agreements. As well as...and
then under the B Account we are looking at increasing a few of the line items
for...under Other Services we're looking to increase it by $100 based on actual
expenditures, that's in regards to an increase by Time Warner Cable for our office.
There's an increase of $500 for cellular telephones and that's going to be based on
anticipated expenditures with our new Director that's currently utilizing I guess a cell
phone from the Management Department that's going to be turned over soon so that
hell need to get one from our Department. In regards to publications and
subscriptions there's an increase of 214 based on actual expenditures; $600 increase
for registration training fees. Those are typically used for HSAC as well as National
Highway Institute type training fees. And then under the Bus Replacement Grant
Operations County Grant Subsidy there is a one-time appropriation for six vehicles
that MEO is requesting to be used under Human Services Transportation. Five of the
vehicles are going to be used for wheelchair-accessible vehicles for their programs
such as Nutrition and Senior Services Transportation, and then the school bus would
be used for the youth trans. I have more specific information in regards to the type of
vehicles they plan to...okay. And then I think it's one more. And then there's an
increase of $10,000 to our General Fund Public Transit Program and up to 50,000 and
that's based on actual and anticipated expenditures. In this line item we typically
purchase replacement bus cameras as well as DVR equipment for our buses. Because
of the buses age we've been noticing that with the original equipment first purchased
with our vehicles back in 2006 we've been a lot more failures with those camera
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systems. So we've been going through the buses and trying to update it to the latest
version 'cause a lot of it based on if we get complaints or if something happens we're
able to pull the video and at least see what's happening outside as well as in our
vehicles. We've also spent those monies on our NTD audit which we just finished this
past or in this fiscal year. We're also looking at having to go back and do a second
audit for NTD next fiscal year and that was a big chunk of that 50...or $40,000
allocation for this year. I guess if there's any questions I'm happy to answer them.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Where's your Director?
MR. TAKAMORI: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Where is the Director?
MR. TAKAMORI: Our Director is currently on vacation traveling internationally so he's
unavailable at this time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And he does know it is budget season.
MR. TAKAMORI: Yeah, the trip was planned a year in advance before he was actually I guess
asked to be the Director.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, I would also ask you to look at a response April 15, 2016 this is
under TD-1 BF-1. This is the Department's response to us that regarding the Chair's
query about whether or not they considered any revenue adjustments for their
21 percent increase in requests. So you will see in the written response that they were
not aware of a budget...of a requirement to get consultation from the State of Hawaii
Department of Transportation prior to the start of this Budget Session therefore they
have no comments regarding rates and fees to pay for their requests. You are aware of
the impact on Highway Fund. You're aware of a study from SSFM that the Chair is
not very keen on in its findings and recommendations. So questions in this program
area of Administration, Members, at this time including Goals and Objectives numbers
and requests within this program area? Mr. White, questions?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Chair. Can you give us more information on the need for
the school bus and also are these replacements or new...additional purchases?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director?
MR. TAKAMORI: Yes, thank you. In regards to the school bus...oh to answer your other
question it is replacements but they plan to utilize the vehicles as backups once they
receive the new vehicles.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: All six?
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MR. TAKAMORI: So all six vehicles, yes, are going to be used as backup vehicles once the
new vehicles come in. And I guess in regards to the school bus that they plan to
replace, it's a 2001 model, 66 total seatings and it is...it has 144,000 miles on it.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: So do we have pictures and details coming with the overall request?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Since this is a grant subsidy it wasn't included in the
equipment request from the Department so it wouldn't be included in that response
either. I don't know if the agency has the ability to provide any of that information.
They're here in the audience.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And how old is the bus?
MR. BAZ: That's 2001 he mentioned so 15-16 years.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: That's not that unusual for a...well and then under the MEO
Transportation it's a 5 percent increase what is the...what is the need that is driving
that?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Who's going to answer that? Mr. Baz? Mr. Takamori?
MR. BAZ: I was just going to ask do you want to discuss the...finish the Admin Program first
before we get into the Human Service Transportation Program or the Public Transit
Program or do you want to just do 'em all?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, we'll do the Admin first, Members, and then let's get into the
specific -VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --four, five programs. So anything under Admin at this time, Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Well, I'm just...I'm a little bit stumped by the fact...how many backup
vehicles do you have now?
MR. TAKAMORI: That would be a question that MEO would be able to answer. So MEO is in
gallery and they could answer how many backup vehicles they have in their fleet.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: You're not aware of what that number is? Chair, I'm just wondering
why we need to hang on to all five vehicles, if they're all good enough to be backups
then...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Why don't we hit that when we get to the actual program area, Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Well, it's listed under Admin in my notes but that's okay.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, 'cause I'm sure we'll take a lot more time when we hit that program
area.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Can I...may I ask questions on the Goals, Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. On No. 3 on Page 663 you indicated that you're
ensuring sustainable funding from a variety of sources. We recently passed a bill or
ordinance that allowed you to do advertising in the buses. Is that also incorporated as
part of your various forms or sources of funding and what is your projections of that
type of income?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Department?
MR. TAKAMORI: Yes, we, yes, so most recently I guess there was a bill passed that allows us
to be able to go out to bid and do advertisements in our vehicles. We've been working
on the RFP so we can go out to bid to do that. So we haven't actually gone out to bid
for that but that would be another source of income that we could utilize and I believe
that that money would then be deposited into the Highway Fund.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Highway Fund.
MR. TAKAMORI: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: What was your projections?
MR. TAKAMORI: I think granted this would be our first time going out to bid so I think what
we're trying to set up is at a minimal having maybe around like $50,000 come in. So
basically we set it up where...we're trying to set it up where each month the agency is
going to be able to write us a check of a minimum amount that we specify in the
contract. And then anything where they go out and solicit advertisements if they can
sell and fill the buses up then we'll get another percent of that.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay.
MR. TAKAMORI: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you. That's good. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I see here in Goal No. 2 that you're basically looking at
continue to implement bus shelters trans amenities throughout the County CIP,
Countywide, right? That's goal No. 2 No. 1 on page, the same Page 663, okay. You
know I see you had 90 percent in 2015; you estimate 75 and 75 the next couple of
years. I know that's a small drop but why because if anything bus shelters seem to be
more and more needed throughout this community? I mean hear probably maybe the
third in line of complaints about those who use the buses, the bus shelters, or lack of
especially in West and other parts of Upcountry, you know, those areas, yeah. So
what is, you know, as far as the complete it says over here, capital projects completed
within the fiscal year of appropriation, so what are your projections as far as each year
is concerned? How many do you think you'd be able to complete?
MR. TAKAMORI: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Department?
MR. TAKAMORI: Yes, thank you. In regards to our CIP for the building of bus stop shelters I
guess part of the reason why you may see a 90 percent actual in 2015 and then an
estimate for 2016 of 75 percent, the reason why it doesn't say 100 percent is because
basically when we get the funding allocated for us to go out and do a design or do
construction of our shelters, basically to be able to do all of that in one fiscal year is
difficult. So usually what we do is we start in one fiscal year and we end in another.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. TAKAMORI: And because the CIP I think is...is it 18 months? So typically yeah by the
time we get the monies allocated we start in one fiscal year and then we end in the
following fiscal year, and that's why we can't really...we can't say it's 100 percent. But
in regards to answering your question for projects that are supposedly coming up
for...within CIP we have, let's see right now, right now we have eight bus stop shelters
going in. Four in the Kihei area, one in Maalaea, and three in Wailuku, and one in
Upcountry in Kulamalu. So that's what's currently being installed right now and
then ...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: This fiscal year you're referring to not -MR. TAKAMORI: Yes, this fiscal year.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --for the year or next year, okay.
MR. TAKAMORI: And then what's being designed right now is we have, let's see, we have ten
sites being designed right now in this fiscal year. So most likely we plan to go out and
figure out based on the low bids that come in how much of it can we actually go out
and build.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, so what about this upcoming year?
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MR. TAKAMORI: This upcoming year most likely the monies that we're going to be asking for
would be for, a lot of it is going to be State stops. So the reason why we haven't
actually done any shelters on State property is because it's a little bit different
procedure rather than us building on County right-of-way. So we've been kind of
holding out for the State stops kind of till now. And so the time has come where we
have to move forward on looking at State stops and so some of those are going to be
like by the State Building, beginning of Paia Town. So I mean a lot of those may be a
little bit more challenging because of the right-of-way like within the beginning of Paia
Town.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MR. TAKAMORI: But our engineer is up for the task to figure out what we can do to get
things built.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, Mr. Takamori, thank you very, very much.
MR. TAKAMORI: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll, questions? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Not in this area, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And under Goals, also Goal 4 in regards
to provide employees with training opportunities. It looks like actual was 79 and then
you're going way down to 10 and there's 6 of you employees. So how do those
numbers relate?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Department?
MR. TAKAMORI: Thank you. Basically, when it comes to the number of trainings offered to
employees for professional growth those can be webinars, conferences, workshops
internally and externally from...offered by the County. So depending on how many
employees go out and attend these workshops that's how it's counted. And so that's
why when this goal was created there was a lot in 2015 based on all the six
individuals in our offices attending some type of training. And a lot of it came back
because of us having to do National Transit Database trainings as well as the MPO
trainings or webinars.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Okay, thank you, Chair.
MR. TAKAMORI: Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And I just wanted to check what does a
school bus cost? 'Cause I'm kind of looking online and they're in the range of around
$100,000, so.
MR. TAKAMORI: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Department?
MR. TAKAMORI: The...I guess for the school bus we have an estimate of $156,000 for the
school bus and then for the 25 passengers around $170,000 each.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That's the two wheelchair-accessible buses?
MR. TAKAMORI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I mean the five.
MR. TAKAMORI: The five, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, 'cause last year's Budget it appears that they were
190,000 for 2 of the buses so that's looking like 95,000.
MR. TAKAMORI: Correct. The reason why that one was 190,000 for the 2 vehicles is
because the 2 vehicles that MEO purchased in this fiscal year are 8 passenger...or
8 passenger full wheelchair buses. So those actually come a lot cheaper than the
25 passenger 2 wheelchair positions that they're looking for in this upcoming fiscal
year.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Almost double the cost?
MR. TAKAMORI: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, thank you.
MR. TAKAMORI: And also because MEO isn't the government they don't get the tax credits
like the government does. So I mean if you were to compare when we go out and buy
Maui Buses it's a different pricing than what MEO actually gets. Yeah, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you, Mr. Couch. We noticed as part of your Admin expansion
you are asking for two positions for the MPO or the Metropolitan Policy Organization.
Do you folks expect to have this position in place by July 1st of 2016? You're asking
us for full-year salaries so are you telling us you're going to have those two positions
filled come July 1st?
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MR. TAKAMORI: It would be great if we did. We're having our first Policy Board meeting in
the beginning of May and one of the topics is the executive director and staff position
descriptions. If the Policy Board votes that they are happy with those descriptions
then I think
in our Department most likely will go out and look for those staff
members.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So those job descriptions have been...have not been formulated yet?
MR. TAKAMORI: No, the job descriptions have only been written with input within our
Department recently.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So you have to run this through Personnel Services?
MR. TAKAMORI: Yeah, we would have to bring Personnel Services into it. We did have a
meeting previously with them so they are aware of what we're trying to do with the
MPO but in regards to the job description we have to run it by them.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And your first meeting is May did you say, Deputy?
MR. TAKAMORI: May 4th, yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, I don't think you're going to make it come July 1st. Okay, so you
decrease 190,000 because of the 1-time appropriation as we understood it for
2 wheelchair-accessible buses and then in replace of the 190,000 decrease you're
asking me for 1.6 million more.
MR. TAKAMORI: Correct.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And you gave us no indication how to up your revenues to pay for this.
MR. TAKAMORI: This...these buses would be used under Human Services Transportation
and it is currently funded by the General Fund.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And that shouldn't be from the General Fund. Additional questions in
Admin area? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. A question that you asked has raised a
question for me. Why would the executive director of the MPO have to...job
description have to go through Personnel Services? It's my understanding that
they're...they are not under civil service.
MR. TAKAMORI: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Takamori?
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MR. TAKAMORI: They, you are correct, they are not civil service employees but in order for
us to be able to solicit we have to work through Personnel Services so that they
can...so it can be posted.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Not if you have an MPO they can do it. I would think.
MR. TAKAMORI: I know but the MPO is currently attached to our Department
administratively and so in order for us to move it forward you can't...if you don't have
anybody that actually works for the MPO it's hard to have the MPO do work.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Thank you. So from my understanding this position even though it's non-civil
service and funded by a grant it still has...it's still a County position and so it still has
to go through the creation of a position -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And ...
MR. BAZ: --just like all the rest of the grant funded positions.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That's what I would have a disagreement with. It's my
understanding that it is supposed to be separate from the County and not a County
position as the discussion we've had for a long time that it's completely separate from
the County.
MR. BAZ: Well if the County is expending the funds directly to the employees they're our
employees no matter what the funding sources.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That's the rub, Mr. Couch -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, I know.
MR. BAZ: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So, ultimately it's -CHAIR HOKAMA: --so why are we paying for it.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: -- going to be the MPO and that's...we had this discussion I
thought it was in either your Committee or Ms. Crivello's Committee that it's a
completely separate thing. Yes at the beginning it was going to go through the County
system but ultimately it was going to be on its own.
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MR. BAZ: And that's how it might be in the future but for right now these are County...going
to be...the County is paying these employees so out of grant money but it's they're
County employees. We're the employer.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I guess we're going to have to have that discussion, I don't
know where but ...
MR. BAZ: The only way to get around that is if we grant this money to another organization
and that other organization is their employee... their employer.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Which is what the intent of an MPO is supposed to be. It's
supposed to completely ...
MR. BAZ: Well that's not what it is right now. Sorry, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, no, we've had this discussion and that's the rub, why then we putting
out County money if it's not under our jurisdiction.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well we're getting that money back from the Feds though, oh,
no it's the 20 percent match. Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We won't -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --settle the Federal issue this afternoon -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --so let's get back to the County Budget please. Mr. Takamori, anything
else you'd like to share at this time?
MR. TAKAMORI: In regards to how the Oahu MPO functions they get their paychecks from
the State.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: The State?
MR. TAKAMORI: Yes. So I mean it's ...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Confusing.
MR. TAKAMORI: Yeah, and that's why basically because we're the ones to gain most of the
monies here we kind of took on the task to kind of help move it forward. So, yeah, it's
a little confusing but, yeah, that's how they're functioning right now. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Well, I believe we through legislation gave that to five
individuals to deal with so we'll let those five individuals carry the water and bear the
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burden on their shoulders since they accepted that responsibility. I think it was five, I
may be wrong. Is it three or five?
MR. TAKAMORI: It's seven.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Seven.
MR. TAKAMORI: Seven.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, those seven people better carry the water.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: One second, Ms. Cochran. So, Deputy, would some of your requests to us
under the County grant and this is under Admin and I think Mr. White made some
comment earlier but I'm going to bring it now. Why...do you qualify for CDBG for
rural routes? So could you apply for CDBG funding to take care a County rural route
since it would qualify under the income numbers?
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz, I'm sure you have an answer for us.
MR. BAZ: I don't believe the Department of Transportation has reviewed that. As you know
MEO has applied for and was granted funding for the upcoming year for CDBG for
buses for Molokai. The CDBG Program has a very limited amount of resources
available for public service type activities like that and so that's why one of 'em was
actually limited.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. BAZ: So it's possible I suppose but due to the limited funding sources it's not likely.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, I'm just trying to reduce General Fund impact as best we can.
Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And in regards to the bus and
wheelchair-accessible buses, do you know if any of those are for the East end? 'Cause
we were just in Hana and we had some testimony in regards to wanting a couple but
this could be a question for J think MEO at this point but just thought if you knew off
the top of your head.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director, you can respond in relation to Maui DOT.
MR. TAKAMORI: Okay. Yeah all we know is that the new vehicles would be for Nutrition,
day care, Ka Lima, et cetera. So we didn't actually get an answer or we didn't ask the
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question in regards to what location it would be fully serving. So I can't answer the
East Maui question.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And then ...
MR. TAKAMORI: Okay, sorry.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Proceed, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And then on Page 667 at the bottom in regards to
machinery/equipment it shows the 350,000 for matching funds in order to get Federal
matching funds. Does that apply to that 1,600,000? Or I mean how does that ...
MR. TAKAMORI: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Takamori?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Does it...do they relate to one another or no?
MR. TAKAMORI: Is this...you said Page 667?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes, at the very bottom the 350,000 it says needed for
matching Federal funds, so.
MR. TAKAMORI: Right that is out of the Highway Fund so that is a different program
under...from General Fund.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. TAKAMORI: Yeah, sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No that's fine but what...and the matching, was the match
like which program is it matching to? How much are we...we hope to gain and for
what?
MR. TAKAMORI: The 350,000 that you're asking about under the Highway Fund, those are
basically funds that we plan to match to Federal funds. And those Federal funds are
the 5339 Rural, 5339 Small Urban. It's several Federal funds that are coming down
the bucket or the pipeline and so we're just setting up where we're able to access that.
And so, we have, out of these matching funds we have several programs that we're
looking at trying to move forward in regards to...because we have to do more Federal
reporting's because we have...we're now a small urban area. We're trying to set up
systems in place where we have more automated data collections and so we can
provide the Feds with better more accurate numbers.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, so ...
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MR. TAKAMORI: Did that answer your question? I'm sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sort of in a roundabout general way but -MR. TAKAMORI: Sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --that's okay. Chair, it's okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa, any questions, ma'am?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Not in this Admin area.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. Carroll, questions, sir? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Not at this time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I'd just like to request a list of the same information we get from the
other departments when we're replacing equipment because six vehicles is a
significant number. And I'd like to know what the total inventory is and then are we
replacing 25-passenger buses with 25-passenger buses or 8 passenger with 25
passenger? I'd just like to get a sense of what the request is and the pricing. I think
Mr. Couch brings up some good perspectives.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You folks got it?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: So the regular data, the mileage, some pictures, and so on.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, we'll ask what we ask the...all other requestors that want County
monies.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: My wife would ask me for the same thing.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Smart wife. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair, a follow-up on Ms. Cochran's question. So this
$350,000 is not to buy buses its bus-related items. Is that what you're saying?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Department?
MR. TAKAMORI: Yes, Mr. Chair, yeah that is correct. That is correct.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. So it's the tracking software or hardware or whatever.
MR. TAKAMORI: Yeah, that would be under the bus-related items.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. TAKAMORI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you.
MR. TAKAMORI: But we could purchase -CHAIR HOKAMA: How much do you need ...
MR. TAKAMORI: --we could purchase buses with that funds but we're not looking at
purchasing -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right 'cause you're
MR. TAKAMORI: --buses. It's more bus-related items -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right, 'cause your goal -MR. TAKAMORI: --for reporting.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --said you're not going to buy any more buses this year.
MR. TAKAMORI: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, we'll adjust the narrative.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: So what bus-related items are you looking at purchasing and is that a
matching amount? How much of it is...how much will it be matched with in Federal
funds? I'm assuming there's no State funds coming.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Department?
MR. TAKAMORI: For...thank you, for our projects that we're looking at purchasing or
needing the matching funds for would be a CAD /AVL System, so a Computer Aided
Dispatch System for our fixed route fleet. And once we get something like that in the
system or on our vehicles we're able to track exactly the distances of our buses that
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are traveling throughout the day. If a bus goes down on route then we're able to track
that through a database system with... and then once we have that in place we're
looking at installing voice announcement systems on our fixed-route buses which is
really for ADA. So as you're riding the vehicle or riding the bus we're going to have
displays that will tell you where the next stop or what stop is coming up so people that
maybe are hearing impaired they can at least see visually what stop is coming up.
And if people that are visually impaired they will have the voice announcements being
played to say the next stop coming up is this stop. So that's one of the projects we're
looking at doing for fixed route as well as on top of building onto the CAD/AVL System
is putting in automatic passenger counters which will be able to tell us as well as the
feds what the average passenger miles traveled is. And I guess based on the average
passenger miles travelled that is how part of the formula of what the Feds dictates how
much money is going to come back to us based on how accurate that number can be.
And right now everything is done manually so it's very difficult for our bus driver. Our
bus driver only collects data based on when people get on at what stops but the bus
driver doesn't collect data on when people get off. And so we need that on and off
count and so part of what we are being requested to do by the Feds is to get a
statistician to, a certified statistician that will be able to collect that data interimly [sic]
until we can get this type of system set up in our vehicles and this is all for NTD
reporting.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, the last part of the question was if we are putting up the
350,000 how much is matched?
MR. TAKAMORI: If...basically the 350,000 isn't enough but so in regards to the funds that
we were looking at utilizing right now is 271,000. The 78,000 we could match with
some of the other Federal funds that we can match but it's not enough to actually
match all the ones we can access right now.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: So what do we have access to? I'm getting kind of a fuzzy picture here.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, yeah.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: It's...we got this much under this shell and nothing under this shell.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Give us the detail and the price per component so we can add it up.
MR. TAKAMORI: Okay. The Federal funds 5339 Rural we have access to...the 80 percent
fund which is $415,834...415,834. So our match would be the 20 percent of the
103,958.50. So that total would be the 519,792.50. So that's one of 'em. And then
the other is 5339 Small Urban which would be...the 80 percent is 332,900.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Chair, if it's alright with you and rather than having him read off the
numbers I'd appreciate it if he would just provide it to us in writing.
MR. TAKAMORI: We can do that.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: We'll put the request to the Department and allow Mr. Takamori to -VICE-CHAIR WHITE: It sounds like he has it there.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --to respond.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: It would just be nice to ...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, so it will be an easy duplication.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. He's bringing up more questions as he
goes along. So you're saying you're going to put in some equipment to the bus to let
the bus let us know where the bus is in order to do some tracking. Is that what you're
saying?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Department?
MR. TAKAMORI: Yes. What we're putting into the system is that it will allow us to have
better tracking of billable...actual billable type hours. In regards to let's say we have a
bus that goes out into the field and something happens and we have to send out a
replacement. A lot times Roberts Hawaii will track it manually but when we have to
request that data they have to go through everything manually so it takes a long time.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: What about...I mean we're already tracking the buses now with
that...I mean every time I get in the elevator we say you know exactly where your bus
is.
MR. TAKAMORI: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So is there something different we're going to put in now?
MR. TAKAMORI: It's kind of building on top of that.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. TAKAMORI: Basically what we have right now is the Automatic Vehicle Location System
and that's pretty much for the general public to know where the buses are as well as
internally but it doesn't track down to the...to what we need for NTD purposes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: But you add on to that, you're not adding a whole new piece of
equipment.
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MR. TAKAMORI: We are adding new equipment in it and still having the where the bus is
app. So it's not going to...we're not going to have a duplicate of where the bus is.
We're just going to have a backend system for the administrative side to know and
track more detailed information from that standpoint.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, and it's costing us 100,000 and we get 400,000 from
the ...
MR. TAKAMORI: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. TAKAMORI: We plan to use Federal funds for that.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, thank you.
MR. TAKAMORI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any other questions in Admin? You can ask either Special Funds
or General Fund areas. Mr. Carroll, questions Admin General Funds, Special Funds?
Ms. Baisa? Ms. Cochran? Mr. Couch? Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Guzman? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Not at this time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, let's move on. Human Services Program please, Department.
MR. TAKAMORI: Mr. Chair, thank you. One of the programs that we oversee is the Human
Services Transportation Program and that is done by...provided by Maui Economic
Opportunity to the riders of our Maui County. Basically programs that they do are
dialysis transportation, senior services transportation, youth transit, on basically all
islands, Lanai, Molokai as well as on Maui. And a lot of the areas that they cover are
areas that are not currently served by our Public Transit System. So our goals for
Human Services Transportation Program is to maintain on-time levels or improve
reliability of service and increase rider satisfaction through passenger surveys. And to
monitor and assist the service provider with fleet management, contract compliance,
and implementation of their physical site requirements and delivery of transportation
services. So under Human Services Transportation they are requesting a 5 percent
increase for staff and operational expenses. Yeah, the 5 percent increase for staff
increases and to cover increased operational cost for Human Services contract. Staff
increases are needed to help with recruitment and retention. So that's in that
5 percent.
And they're also requesting $1.5 million for their...to construct a
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maintenance facility at MEO's Puunene Transit Center. And the $1.5 million for
building the maintenance shop on their Puunene property. I guess as of right now
MEO pays over $12,000 per month for rent for its maintenance shop and the lease
runs through December 2017. And we were informed that...MEO stated that the
landlords has informed them that they do not intend to extend the lease so it's
important that they're able to secure a home for their maintenance facility and to
stabilize their costs. They travel over 37,000 miles annually just to transport vehicles
between Puunene and their Kahului maintenance shop in Kahului Industrial Area. So
those...those are the increases that are being asked for under our Human Services
Transportation Program under the General Fund. If there's any questions we can
answer them.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Members, they're asking for a 13 percent increase from the
previous year so questions in this program area. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. Chair, I'm interested in the
request for the 5 percent increase. When did the staff last get, MEO staff last get
raises, the transportation drivers and those folks?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Department?
MR. TAKAMORI: Mr. Chair, I think MEO would be able to answer that question for you. We
have representatives in the audience if you're willing to bring them up to ask or to
answer the question.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
MR. TAKAMORI: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes, please, could we have someone?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any objections?
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, we'll have... ask someone to represent MEO. Okay, introduce
yourself, your position in MEO, and if you can respond to Ms. Baisa's question.
MS. CABEBE: Good afternoon, Budget Chair and Council members. I'm Debbie Cabebe; I'm
the Chief Programs Officer for MEO. I also oversee the Human Resources Department.
Last increases received by our drivers was in 2014.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much. I thought it was important that people
realize that it's been couple years since they got anything.
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MS. CABEBE: Yes, ma'am.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: And so I think it's justified but I think it's important. Thank
you.
MS. CABEBE: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any other questions for Ms. Cabebe since she's here?
Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And thank you, Ms. Cabebe, for being
here. I noticed for the...I'm assuming it's for the maintenance facility, last year we
gave you 750,000 and this year you want 1.5. What's going to be the total cost of that
facility?
MS. CABEBE: I would have to defer to our CEO Lyn McNeff for that. She's actually in
charge of the projects. I'm doing more day-to-day operations and the big projects
would be our CEO. Would you like to speak with her or can ...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, whenever it's her time to come up
MS. CABEBE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --if some other people have questions for Ms. Cabebe.
MS. CABEBE: I apologize.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Are we going to take up CIP later on on this Department?
MS. YOSHIMURA: Mr. Chair, they have one CIP but it's for bus stops. The CIP is a grant or
the request is a grant to MEO for their transit facility.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. You can ask your questions now, Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I'm sorry?
CHAIR HOKAMA: You can ask your questions now.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So then we need Ms. McNeff.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any objections, MeMbers?
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, keep it to the Budget request.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
MS. McNEFF: The total would be ...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Please identify yourself for the record.
MS. McNEFF: Sorry, Lyn McNeff -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you.
MS. McNEFF: --CEO of Maui Economic Opportunity. The total request would be about
4.5 million. We've asked the State for some also. And it's a Butler Building. It's five
bays and a core and storage is what that would cover.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So this is the, probably the...what did you do with the 750,000
that...from last year?
MS. McNEFF: We put it into the bus wash. It said for the property so it was in the bus
wash.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, so the 1.5 then is for just the Butler Building?
MS. McNEFF: Just the maintenance with the 3 million I've asked from the State.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And are they...have they given it to you? Have they ...
MS. McNEFF: Well, it's in the GIA right now so it's like the TAT we don't know. So but it has
been put in and we talked to both Finance and Ways and Means, so.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. I'm assuming there's going to be a, well, a bad
assumption I would think, last time request for this?
MS. McNEFF: I would think it would. If I get that I'll be satisfied with the core and five bays
in order to service all of our buses, definitely. It has a future build out of a lot more
but this is what we basically need right now and what we have to service the buses.
The maintenance facility we're losing in December of 2017.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, thank you.
MS. McNEFF: You're welcome.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Cochran?
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. I'm not sure if this is the
appropriate...the question I had earlier about the buses or vans for East Maui that we
heard last night at the Budget Hearing. Would that be an appropriate question to ask
the ladies if they know?
CHAIR HOKAMA: If it's in the Human Services Program now is the time to ask it.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I would think it is. Ms. McNeff or Ms. Cabebe, we were in
Hana last night and the community was asking I guess you have a shuttle out of Hana
into Kahului.
MS. McNEFF: Four times a week.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: They wanted an added service on a Tuesday I believe and
they were looking for I guess a couple more especially with wheelchair access type
vehicle. So are you folks aware of this concern in that end?
MS. McNEFF: We heard it. We, our -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And are any ...
MS. McNEFF: --manager told us.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, and are any of these that are looking to be bought this
budget for that purpose? Do you know?
MS. McNEFF: The problem with that is that two out of our three...two or all? Only one
driver has a CDL that can drive the wheelchair bus. The others have just their regular
license so they drive the vans.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Okay. You're looking to get more drivers with that
status?
MS. McNEFF: Well, we're looking to get drivers period so yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: We also have, I think it was today that we got an e-mail from
Lanai and they're looking for another bus. They seem to have a problem there.
MS. McNEFF: Right. We have bought -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Can you tell us about that?
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MS. McNEFF: -- five transmissions this year for our buses so that's where we are with our
buses. And Pulama helps us service them but one goes down and then we have, you
know, we have two drivers over there; one on-call and one regular. And so
we're...that's why we're asking for the buses to try and get back into a reliable fleet.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: And of course nobody knows that it takes two years before we
see this bus. You know it ...
MS. McNEFF: That's right you have to do the specs and then you have to build it -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah.
MS. McNEFF: --and then you have to accept it, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah, you know, we sit here approving money but we don't
realize that it takes a long time -MS. McNEFF: It takes a long time.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: --before the bus is actually received. So in the meantime we've
got the clients, you know -MS. McNEFF: Right and we -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: --who are complaining to us about we want service.
MS. McNEFF: -- fly our mechanics over to Molokai and we use G T Auto's bays in order to do
it 'cause we don't have any facility over there. In fact they're over there today,
tomorrow, and Thursday to fix some. So our fleet is older and needs more repair.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I think it's important when we look at the number of buses you
want and what it costs that people understand how difficult it is to be dealing with old
buses that breakdown, and then we've got the logistics. I understand you ship them
back and forth too sometimes.
MS. McNEFF: We ship 'em back and forth from Molokai and Lanai and that's 2,000 for a bus
to ship back. So it's 4,000 for, to get 'ern one way and then 4,000 the other way so
that the big jobs can be done on Maui. And so, yes, it is a logistic and it is the
situation of our fleet.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much.
MS. McNEFF: You're welcome.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I understand. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll, questions? Mr. Victorino?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah thank you. And I guess the question begs to be asked
do we get some of the newer buses out to these areas? Because they seem to...one of
the complaints I hear all the time is, oh, we get the secondhand buses. Just like even
Parks and Recreation last night said I get the secondhand truck, I get the second -MS. McNEFF: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --and, you know, outlying districts seem to get the
secondhand of everything. I got it.
MS. McNEFF: We did give CDBG to both Molokai and Hana.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MS. McNEFF: They are the ones that got probably the...one of the most recent.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MS. McNEFF: And we do have two CDBG going to Molokai. So we do realize that. In fact,
it's easier for us if we have a -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes.
MS. McNEFF: --newer bus on those islands because, and those areas, and we service the
Hana bus when it comes out four times a week. So, you know, we have more control
over that then we do of the Lanai and Molokai buses.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, I'm glad to hear that 'cause CDBG had put in for two
buses -MS. McNEFF: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --and the question was why was one bus this much and
how come the other bus was that much and I'm over here ...
MS. McNEFF: The size.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, size. And I knew that but I remember that question
was asked, so.
MS. McNEFF: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, thank you, Lyn, I appreciate that. And I just want to
make sure that the outlying districts, you know, I agree with you if they get something
newer there's less chance of breakdowns.
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MS. McNEFF: Absolutely.
• COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Less chance for maintenance.
MS. McNEFF: Less wear and tear on us -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes, absolutely.
MS. McNEFF: --to have to go over and do it. So that's...we are trying to do that. So when we
get buses we try to put 'em on Molokai so that there's less maintenance over there.
We've done the same thing with Lanai and we try with Hana too. So they're not our
forgotten child.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, thank you.
MS. McNEFF: We remember them very well.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And I hope other departments are listening to this also,
Mr. Chair, so that, you know, Lanai and Molokai will get some newer vehicles in other
departments other than MEO. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I don't forget, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes, okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I'm okay. Thanks, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Chair. A question on the increases. You mentioned there
were increases for the staff in 2014. What was the amount of that increase?
MS. McNEFF: Three percent.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And what is the one that we're looking at for 2017.
MS. McNEFF: Five.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And has that...that's already been awarded through -MS. McNEFF: Oh, no, no.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --the negotiations?
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MS. McNEFF: It would be...well, we're still in negotiations but it's kind of touchy subject
with that but, you know, we're asking for it and if possible and if we have a contract
and everything it would be awarded July 1, the same -VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MS. McNEFF: --this new fiscal year.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you.
MS. McNEFF: You're welcome.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And no that's it. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other questions for either lady? Thank you very much for your -MS. McNEFF: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --response, ladies. We're going to take a recess, Members. We'll take a
recess till 3:10. . . .(gavel). . .
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

3:01 p.m.
3:13 p.m.

CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .(gavel). . . Okay, we shall continue the Department of Transportation's
review. We are under Human Services Program. Okay, they going up 13 percent from
last year is the proposal. Additional questions, Members, to Mr. Baz or Mr. Takamori
or Ms. Yogi? Okay, let's get to Air Ambulance.
MR. TAKAMORI: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Department?
MR. TAKAMORI: Thank you. The, our Air Ambulance Program is basically a disbursement
of funds to the State of Hawaii for their Medivac Helicopter Program for Emergency
Medical Evacuation Services. So basically it's a flat request of the $672,215. In
regards to I guess statistics last fiscal year Air Ambulance there were 54 trips done
and majority was from the Hana area to Maui Memorial Medical Center. So out of 54
trips 33 of 'ern were from Hana and then the second most was 9 trips from Lanai to
Maui Memorial. In regards to this current fiscal year up till March 2016 stats there's
been 25 trips that have been made, 18 of 'ern have been out of Hana again. Hana is
the highest usage and then the second highest area this fiscal year is out of the West
Maui area of 4 trips from the Napili, Lahaina, or Kapalua area to Maui Memorial.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair? Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, you know, thank you, Mr. Takamori, for giving us
this information but I wanted to ask you is this funding sufficient for the amount of
trips that you just referred to for the past couple of years? 'Cause I have no idea what
a trip cost, you said 54. And what does a trip cost? And I guess it would be based
upon how far, what needs to be done. How...and are these...this is just here on Maui
County, right, they don't go to Oahu, right? That's a different service.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Department?
MR. TAKAMORI: Mr. Chair. Thank you. There's actually, it just depends on the, on I guess
the trip but most of it are basically either within Maui County. So from Lanai or
Molokai or Kalaupapa to Maui Memorial Medical Center. But we've also seen trips
where it's been from Molokai to Queens Hospital. There was actually one this fiscal
year done. So out of Maui County to Queens Hospital. So I think that's the only one
out of the last two fiscal years -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. TAKAMORI: --yeah, that's been out of our County, yeah, one trip based on our stats.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So basically those who are transported by Air Ambulance
and I hear that all the time doesn't it fall under this realm? Where does that come
from? Where does that...because I hear people transported to the airport and flown to
Honolulu that's not Air Ambulance.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Takamori, why don't you just tell the Committee how often you use
chopper versus fixed wing and what is the difference.
MR. TAKAMORI: Basically I guess if...our understanding is if a person that needs to be
transported immediately from like let's say out of Hana and has to go to Maui
Memorial Medical Center. Basically depending on the location if they can get, the
fastest way for like Hana would be to get a helicopter that goes in and picks up the
client and then taken to I guess Maui Memorial Medical Center. I guess fixed wing
would be I guess it's not as urgent so they can either then get picked up by ambulance
and travel to the airport and then -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, I see.
MR. TAKAMORI: --catch, yeah, fixed, you know, fixed wings to another island -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. TAKAMORI: --and then transported again via ambulance.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you for that clarification but you still haven't
answered my question. Is this funding sufficient for the number of trips that you have
mentioned to...indicated to us?
MR. TAKAMORI: You know...yes, thank you. In regards to your question we don't get the
statistics on how much an individual trip costs. We probably can ask that question
but we've...whenever we've communicated with the State Department of Health we
always tell them that Budget is coming up, what we provide is that sufficient? And
basically they haven't really come to ask for additional monies. I know several years
ago they did ask for additional monies to purchase a newer helicopter to replace their
old one. However we already started our Budget session and so we just said that, oh,
we can only provide you with what's in our Budget which was a flat rate of the
672,000.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So in other words, this is our portion and that's it?
MR. TAKAMORI: Yes, this is our portion and that's it.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And the rest the State has been carrying it.
MR. TAKAMORI: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. TAKAMORI: So if we...if it costs more than the total allocated amount then the State
has to fund that. We have never paid more than the 672,000.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Let's not say that too loud.
MR. TAKAMORI: Oh, sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Let's not say that too loud.
MR. TAKAMORI: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, Mr. Chair. I got the picture. I just wanted to know if
this is...`cause it's been flat four years straight so obviously something is happening,
right, or we would have heard something from somebody somewhere. So thank you,
Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. You mentioned something peculiar when
you said that the State wanted to ask for more monies because of the fact they wanted
to get a newer helicopter. Well, under here, under the services provided it's contracted
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by a third party. So is that something that has changed and has the State continued
to...is it your understanding that the State uses their own helicopters?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Department?
MR. TAKAMORI: That is a good question. Yeah, so basically ...
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: 'Cause I can see why it's the same, it's maintained the same
amount because it's probably a contracted fee for maybe two, three, four years and
they've contracted it for that amount that's why there's no increase, but ...
MR. TAKAMORI: Right. Our understanding ...
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: What you had said is a little bit -MR. TAKAMORI: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --contradicts what is said here, but anyways.
MR. TAKAMORI: Okay, in regards to that, yes, a few years ago they did ask for increased
funds because they were looking to purchase a new helicopter but, yes, we do contract
or we provide the money to the State and the State contracts it out. So that is actually
a good question. We never gave them any additional funds but we can probably find
out in regards to why would they have asked if they contract out the services rather
than own the, I guess the helicopter themselves.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah.
MR. TAKAMORI: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: And I guess another question, Chair, you know some of the
mainland jurisdictions in the rural areas the Air National Guard of that state take care
of a lot of those helicopter duties. Why isn't...is there not enough, I don't know,
funding for our National Guard to take care of? 'Cause it is a rural area and it's kind
of an emergency. I'm not sure why wouldn't they be using that entity, but those are
just questions we can follow up. Thanks, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Well, I just have to say that if they haven't increased the charge for
four years it might be that we've been overcharged for four years. Just saying.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And I seem to recall that at the
inception of this program the State...we were supposed to pay half and the State was
going to pay half. I would certainly like to see if we can request how much the State
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pays every year 'cause I'm with Mr. White I'm thinking the State's paying less than
what we're paying and we're just doing it. And again this is kind of a State function
`cause all the ambulances are State functions. So that's the request I would make.
The question I have for the Department is are they still doing the whole Kula thing?
`Cause that was part of the deal is the crew was...they were going to get more...another
station up in Kula but that was also the crew. So the crew has to come down, I guess
the helicopter goes and picks up the crew, then goes picks up the patient, I mean it's
kind of roundabout a way.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Department?
MR. TAKAMORI: Thank you. You are correct. It's still the Kula crew.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Inefficient. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We can...I'm happy to pose the question on the Committee's behalf. Just
know that when you deal with the State on this type of question it's a two-edged
sword.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yes, I know.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. It can bite us back. Ms. Cochran? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No thanks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: One more quick comment. If you recall in Oahu the
military, especially the Army and the Marines used to provide helicopters to pick up
emergencies throughout Oahu. They stopped. They cut back budgets during
sequestration and they stopped doing that. And so I don't think if the military which
has a big presence on Oahu will not do it; I doubt if... and I don't think we have
helicopters sitting out here in Maui County for the National Guard. If you drive by I've
never seen helicopter sitting out there. So again I agree with you ask too many
questions and you may bring up something that you don't want to hear an answer for.
So I'll leave it up to you, Mr. Chair, how you want to take that one.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Other questions on Air Ambulance Program, Members? Okay,
Department, Public Transit.
MR. TAKAMORI: Thank you. The Public Transit Program that our Department oversees
includes the fixed route, the Paratransit, ADA Paratransit Service and as well as our
commuter service. In regards to expansion of costs let's see...we are requesting under
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the Public Transit Program Highway Operations line item we're asking for $10,000
more for a total of 50,000. And that is basically additional funds based on anticipated
expenditures for ordering and printing of bus schedules, bus stop signage. The metal
signs that you see on the road when it gets damaged or faded we have to replace them.
As well as the bus stop schedules that we provide in each bus so when we have people
that board the buses they can grab a paper schedule and that typically goes down
quite fast. As well as when we have to post posters or announcements when we have
route closures or detours because of constructions that happening at the various
stops. As well as in this line item we've also charged for paint, paint for our bus stop
shelters. When paint chips off of our shelters we have to...we'll go out and spray paint
so that it doesn't look like we're not upkeep'ing them. So that's what's coming out of
that 10,000 increase line item. And then in regards to our other additional increases
are the 5 percent increase for the Roberts Hawaii fixed-route contract; the 5 percent
increase for the ADA, MEO ADA Paratransit contract and then 5 percent for the
Roberts Hawaii commuter contract. And that is it for expansion in the Public Transit
Program. If there's any questions I'm happy to answer them.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much. Mr. White, this is I guess the area for your
buses.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Well, one of the questions that comes to my mind is that do we know
what portion of Roberts cost structure is made up by fuel versus wages and other
expenses? Because the fuel costs have dropped significantly and this is the first, I
think I remember seeing this is the first time they've asked for the 5 percent increase.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Department?
MR. TAKAMORI: Yeah, that is something that we can get. We don't have that with us right
now, the breakdown of the fuel versus the other contract or other charges. That is
something that we collect for NTD reporting so we have that...we can get that.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you.
MR. TAKAMORI: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I think it's important for us to...they've been good to us by not
increasing when they could have but it just...it seems that there's been a significant
decrease in at least one of their main costs and so I'd just like to see what the balance
is there.
MR. TAKAMORI: Okay, I guess in regards to their...you guys might have gotten a testimony
from the Interim General Manager from Roberts Hawaii, Maui. And basically in there
part of the reasons why they are having an increase in costs is because of the Federal
wage law. And so whenever that increases they increase it for their employees and
therefore if we keep everything at a flat budget they're incurring all of these extra
costs.
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No, I understand that.
MR. TAKAMORI: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: But -MR. TAKAMORI: But we can get you the fuel.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --again if they've had...I don't know what timing is of those Federal
increases but I'm assuming they've had increases before when, you know, during this
contract. So again I don't think there's anything wrong with them asking but there's
also nothing wrong with us asking for some justification.
MR. TAKAMORI: Yeah, no problem.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White, you done?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, my question on the buses was with respect to the ones under
the Administration or the...I think I've asked for the information I need to make a
decision on the buses.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Do you know if...is it on a depreciation schedule that they turn in
to you on the buses?
MR. TAKAMORI: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Department?
MR. TAKAMORI: Because the buses is basically a grant, the funds is a grant to MEO they in
turn buy the vehicles outright and so the depreciation would come under their
accounting rather than the County's accounting system. So we don't see the
depreciation on our side.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So you wouldn't know velocity, what is balances and...I just bring that up
because if my understanding in your response to Mr. White is that the new ones will
be the replacements and the old ones will be backups. I just wanted to know if they
wrote it off it means that there's no value. So how do you book something with no
value on one inventory?
MR. TAKAMORI: Okay. We can -CHAIR HOKAMA: Which means that we can use it.
MR. TAKAMORI: -- request that information from MEO. We don't have that with us right
now.
CHAIR HOKAMA: But didn't you review the grant request?
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MR. TAKAMORI: We had meetings with them but, yeah, we didn't actually request for the
depreciation. We didn't ask or we didn't request for the depreciation amounts for the
vehicles.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Crivello, any questions in this area?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I'm sorry I had some things I had to deal with. So if I'm not
going...if I'm asking a question please stop me, Chair, that was ...
CHAIR HOKAMA: We just started, Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Oh, okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So, yeah, it's very open.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So you're on page I understand 677, so there's like an
expansion budget request for the operations and this is transportation services. How
many years left on the contract and is the increase stipulated by contract annually?
MR. TAKAMORI: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Department?
MR. TAKAMORI: We are currently in our third year out of a five-year contract. So for next
fiscal year that would be the fourth year. And per the contract with funding
availability on the second, third, fourth, and going into the fifth year, they would, they
could potentially get a 5 percent increase, that's how the contract was written but
that's based on funds availability.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: You say potentially because based on funds -MR. TAKAMORI: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: --but that's sort of stipulated in the contract?
MR. TAKAMORI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I see. And continuing on that same page for MEO, the
Paratransit, the ADA, same question how many years and is that also stipulated the
same with the potential?
MR. TAKAMORI: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Department?
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MR. TAKAMORI: You are...it is the same. Our three contracts basically the fixed route,
paratransit, and commuter are all a five-year contract. They all started the same time
and so we're all in the third year of service right now. And yeah they're all written
similarly.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay.
MR. TAKAMORI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I have...I'll wait for others.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I guess I still need to kind of wrap my
head around. We're being asked, I mean this 5 percent increase is the normal every
year 5 percent increase. We're not doing anything above that as per the request in the
letter.
MR. TAKAMORI: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Department?
MR. TAKAMORI: Correct. It is just a 5 percent increase 'cause that's all that's written in
the...in our contract.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, thank you.
MR. TAKAMORI: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I think that the 5 percent increase is pretty normal when you
look at the most of the expenses. But I think Chair White brings up a very interesting
perspective about what happened with fuel this year and I don't know if you know
when we wrote the contract we didn't think about well what about year when
something significantly goes down. It's only written so that it can go up. Something
to think about.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: You will see it, Members, under Revs under Franchise Taxes what we get
from the utility. We got a lot less money this year.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: It's all coming together isn't it?
CHAIR HOKAMA: So -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Not good.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --look at rates, look at rates somebody's got to pay the bill. Mr. Carroll?
Mr. White, did you have your hand up, sir?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, thank you, Chair. You know this...when we rewrite the
contracts because of the fluidity of fuel prices it...and it's, you know, it's not fair for us
to have a specific percentage increase. It's like our water bills and electric bills that
include a fuel charge. If we were to write the contracts in such a way that we pay
whatever the changes are in the fuel price because they have no control over that, I
think that might be fairer to them and fairer to us. Because if the fuel prices spike
then we don't...I don't expect them to take the loss while they're providing the service
to us but conversely if fuel prices drop off then we should see a savings rather than
them having a windfall. So it's just something to think about the next contract for
both MEO and Roberts.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that suggestion, Mr. White, we'll ask the Deputy to make
sure the Director is aware of this.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Other questions in this program area Transit, Public Transit, Members,
now is the time to ask? Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I'm moving over to, if that's okay, Chair, on the Goals for
Page 678.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Please.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So your Goal 1 is to maintain adequate level of
communications to address needs of ADA riders and then sub 1 says improve the level
of communication between ADA riders and service providers. The success measures,
number of meetings, forums, or events attended that focus on ADA paratransit
services. So Fiscal '16 estimate ten meetings, Fiscal '17 ten meetings. How many
meetings have you had to date in Fiscal '16? And one of the source of complaints
that... and concerns not necessarily strongly complaints but concerns has been
scheduling. So how many meetings have you had and how has this concern been
addressed? I know I've had to call couple meetings with your Department in respond
to concerns that our ridership has had.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Department?
MR. TAKAMORI: Mr. Chair. Thank you. To date we only have as of second quarter
year-to-date so as of right now we have...we've had 18 meetings. And keep in mind
that the meetings that we include would be where we always have a representative at
the Persons with Disability [sic] Commission meeting that represents our office when
there's topics to discuss in regards to paratransit service. We also participate in the
paratransit advisory meetings which is done every other month down at MEO. We've
had the one transit forum and then several Council meetings or meetings with
yourself. So as of second quarter we have 18 logged.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay, so that's good. Can you kind of briefly explain how
your Department along with, or I guess with. MEO have addressed the concerns that
have come before us?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Department?
MR. TAKAMORI: Thank you. Basically, since we've recently got a new Director
Don Medeiros we've been kind of continuing on with having our typical meetings
where I've been going to the paratransit advisory meetings. In our office, Darren Kono
has been going to Persons with Disability [sic] Commission meetings. So a lot of times
we come back from those meetings with input or questions or concerns and we've
been slowly bringing Don up to speed with what the concerns of the community is. As
well as I guess he had a meeting with you as with several riders in general. So I know
that he's been kind of looking over what can and can't be done and he also plans to
attend the next paratransit advisory meeting to actually be there so he can hear from
the riders their concerns and I guess just have a better understanding in regards to
meeting their needs.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. So I just...I appreciate the efforts that your
Department as well as the contracted MEO tries to accommodate but it's, appears to
be lots of the scheduling issues that comes before us. That, you know, and I realize
also that there is the computer system or what have you and I understand that you
folks are trying to address that also. Okay.
MR. TAKAMORI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Members, specific questions on paratransit. Mr. Carroll?
Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No thanks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Not at this moment. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No, but Staff had a good idea about the reworking of the contract with
respect to the fuel costs that if we're going to make an amendment to the contracts for
the fourth year that that change could be made to the contract at that time so it would
apply to the fourth year and fifth year possibly.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well have the Department ...
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I see Mr. Ueoka having an issue but...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Why are you assigned to Transportation too?
MR. UEOKA: No, Mr. Chair, I'm not but just generally speaking our contracts require us to
contract for a certified amount. So if the fuel cost is actually moving around it would
have to be I guess could be negotiated at the set date but it would have to be a fixed
amount for the contract.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: You know that's...I don't disagree that that's the practice. I kind of
have an issue with the fact that we consider the County's requirement to certify that
there's money available turning into putting that money in escrow. I don't...I just
don't see us having the responsibility to certify means that we have to set aside an
exact amount for a contract year. So anyway I... anyway.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Yeah, just real quick. Because these are contracts, not grants we put 'ern out to
bid, those bids are received and they're saying they're providing this amount of
services for this dollar. What they spend that money on isn't necessarily up to us.
They're contractors.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, so what you're saying is that you've...we can't make an
amendment to the contract at this time?
MR. BAZ: What I'm saying is is that like Mr. Ueoka said we can't tell them how to spend
their money.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I understand how a contract works.
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MR. BAZ: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: But a contract can work both the other way as well where we're going
to give you a fixed amount for all the other costs but because of the volatility of fuel
prices we don't want you to lose your okole on fuel if it goes up and we don't want lose
ours if it goes down.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, so, Mr. Chair, if that's the direction that we'd want to move then we'd
probably would have to rebid it because that's not what they bid on, right, that's
not...wasn't the original proposal. But if that's a future direction ...
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Well, check with Procurement and see if we have to rebid it or
whether...because it's...anyway you know what I'm ...
MR. BAZ: Yeah, we understand exactly what you're saying and ...
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: We know what the intent is.
MR. UEOKA: . . .(Inaudible). . .
MR. BAZ: Yeah, it just wouldn't, it would be something we have to prepare for.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Anything else, Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No, that's it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, I would highly recommend the Department to follow through and
check it out because this fund needs a lot of help, the Highway Fund. There's a lot of
demands and not enough resources so we're going to need help in this area.
Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, I think it's critical for the public to know that we're spending
Highway Funds on the bus system and back many years ago before we had a bus
system all those funds went to paving. And now our, you know, our paving, this
doesn't include all the CIP projects where it's a Federal match. But all the County
resurfacing is half of what we're spending on the bus and I think people need to
understand that there's a, you know, there's an impact on our paving program. So,
you know, when I see these significant increases being asked for by the systems
whether it's paratransit or bus or MEG these are all things that have an impact on our
ability to continue our paving programs, and we see there's no increase in the bus
fares. And so I'm assuming it's because everyone thinks the TAT money is coming in
so they don't need to go raising revenues from other sources but that may be a
Christmas that doesn't arrive.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, my concern is more, Members, on the cash flow because it will
impact your ability to fund capital improvements and I will not allow this County to go
into negative debt ratio. Mr. Takamori, anything else in Paratransit Program area?
MR. TAKAMORI: Thank you. The only thing I just wanted to add was that because next year
is our fourth year of our contract we actually are going to be starting to have to
prepare to go out to bid next year so that we can be ready for the start of the new
contract period. So that is something that we can take a look into to see if we can
write in the fuel that you're...you brought up. So I have that as my notes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, thank you. We would ask that you just see if that's something
doable, Director.
MR. TAKAMORI: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Fixed Route Service. Any comments on fixed route, Department?
MR. TAKAMORI: No comments. If there's any questions we'll be happy to answer them.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Cochran, any questions on fixed routes?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No thanks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No not at this time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Guzman? Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Was that on Page 680?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Six seventy-nine.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Six seven nine, okay. So on the fixed route you talk about
provide safe...on Goal 2, provide safe and reliable service to the riders and adjust
schedules to maintain a good on-time record. And the average percent...your success
measure is average percent of routes with on-time records. So the actual for
Fiscal Year '15 98 percent, '16 96 percent and why would you estimate a lower
percentage for '16 and '17?
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Department?
MR. TAKAMORI: Thank you. In regards to...it's typically been around 96 percent estimate
for our on-time record and so, yeah, based on our latest report for this calendar year
starting from January it's around 96.3 percent on time. And so part of the reason
why...the data that's collected is when the buses hit Kaahumanu Center and that's
how we kind of determine because we have a greeter that's there that's collecting the
data when buses come in and leave. We've been noticing that there are certain routes
during the day that run behind schedule either from the Pali there's an accident that's
been happening, you know, every other day or when the surf was up at Hookipa I
mean our buses were...on the Haiku run our buses were really behind at certain times
of the day because of the backup through or I guess past Paia. And so it's kind of
fluctuated but our average is around 96 percent.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay.
MR. TAKAMORI: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Alright. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I'm good.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, no question.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director, all your vehicles do they all have GPS components installed?
MR. TAKAMORI: Thank you. Yes in regards to GPS where riders are able to locate where the
vehicle is, yes, we do have GPS installed. If you are comparing it to the. GPS system
that the motor pool system has from Department of Management, it's a different GPS
system.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, but you can locate your vehicles when you need to?
MR. TAKAMORI: Yes that is correct.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So your system can tell you in advance of delays and traffic issues?
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MR. TAKAMORI: Yes, so if you were on the Haiku...if you're at Kaahumanu Center waiting
for the Haiku bus and the Haiku bus was running really behind schedule, on the app
on your phone it will tell you the estimated time of arrival based on where its current
location and how far it has to travel including the various stops it has to make. Yes,
so riders are informed of when the buses should be arriving.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, very good, very good.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Chair, may I ask another question with the fixed route?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Sure. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. At our Upcountry district meeting and I recall
when I first came on that was the same problem about the bus route at Pukalani. And
the Pukalani Community Association has been trying to address the problem which
I'm sure you're familiar with. Is there any resolve that will take place to accommodate
their concerns or have you met with the Community Association in regards to the
Pukalani route?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Department?
MR. TAKAMORI: I guess the...thank you, I guess the initial concern from the Pukalani
Community Association was that our Kula bus and our Pukalani or Upcountry
Islander staged on Pukalani Street for...to allow for transfers between those two buses
and I'm not sure when...not too long ago we've actually moved that to Kulamalu. So
now we don't actually have two buses having to wait for each other on Pukalani Street.
So what happens is when buses are coming through they drop off, pick up and then
they move on off of Pukalani Street. So we're not blocking traffic for a bunch of time
like we were before.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Are they still going through that whole route to, what do you
call that reverse route?
MR. TAKAMORI: The Upcountry, yeah, the Upcountry Islander and the Kula buses still go
through Pukalani community to exit out to go to Kulamalu. So I mean we've...it's been
a little difficult in the sense where if we are being asked to remove our buses from a
community in general then that's a little bit tough for us to resolve. But in regards to
one of their main considerations was having our two buses stop. We worked and did
our best to move it out so we're not stopping on Pukalani Street like we were before.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay.
MR. TAKAMORI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I don't think that's the question she's asking, Mr. Chair. I
think the question was the people from Pukalani they want to go to Makawao they got
to go back to town and come back to Makawao, that's the question. And I'm sorry,
Ms. Crivello, but I wanted ...
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yeah, that's why I was saying reverse.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah the reverse that's what she's referring to and that was
the complaint we got even this year that they've got to go to... come town, change
buses and then go back to Makawao. So is there any consideration for a reverse route
for the Makawao/Pukalani area? Nothing to do with the Kula one.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Department?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'm sorry, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, no, that was a good clarification.
MR. TAKAMORI: Mr. Chair. I apologize, I understand what you're asking now and yes there
is plans to have a reverse route by extending the Kula route to circulate reverse within
Pukalani and Haliimaile and Makawao to provide that reverse route within the
Upcountry area. So,' yes, that is one of the plans we tend to do and we're looking at
trying to do that as a no cost route modification.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay.
MR. TAKAMORI: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I just want to have a word here. My question is when? Yeah,
been like three years.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Department, do you have a comment, response?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I'm almost afraid to go to the Pukalani Community Association
meetings anymore.
MR. TAKAMORI: Thank you. We would hope to have it...we're currently looking into it. That
was one of the meetings that I guess Don attended the Kula Community Association
and I guess that was one of the discussions they were having up there as well. And so
that is one of the modifications we've been looking into as a Department. Hopefully
within this upcoming fiscal year it's something that we can look and see if we can do it
probably by midway through next fiscal year.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa?
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: That does not make me happy but I don't run transportation.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Do you have in your discussions with the community groups do you
express potential cost impacts on how much it would take to expand the routes?
MR. TAKAMORI: Yes, I guess in regards to the cost for let's say modifying the Kula route,
because our current contract is based on a certain time period. So let's say we run
the bus from 8:00 a.m. up to 10:00 p.m. as long as we can modify the...as long as we
can modify the route where we're still servicing between 8:00 a.m. and 10:00 p.m., the
cost is still the same. And so that's why we're looking at modifying the Kula route to
be able to have a no cost route modification for that route.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We wish you good luck and you've heard Ms. Baisa's request on timing so
we'll leave it at that. Questions on fixed route? Okay, let's go to ...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry, Chair, real quick.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I'm not sure, just wondering if it's still up for discussion in
regards to like a bus hub of sorts in the West Maui area. Do you folks still ...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Is this for the regular bus or is this for paratransit? What are you talking
about?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Well, I guess it would be for the commuter type routes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We're going right into Commuter Program right now -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay. Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --Ms. Cochran, so we'll let the Director give some comment first and then
we'll let you ask...pose your questions. Department?
MR. TAKAMORI: Thank you. The last program that's under our Public. Transit Program is
our Commuter Service and basically it is for commuters. There is four routes,
primarily we have routes running from Haiku to Wailea, Makawao to Kapalua, I think
there's three Wailuku to Kapalua runs and then a Kihei to Kapalua run. So seven
runs total daily in the morning taking people to work and then in the afternoons
bringing them back home.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. TAKAMORI: I'm available to answer any questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Takamori. Ms. Cochran?
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, thank you, Chair. And I guess it's just 'cause of I
guess the hubs I don't know what you want to call 'ern. I mean one is at on the
one-way road behind the Wharf. Another is at Lahaina Cannery Mall. I mean to have
it more central in a hub kind of setup versus this, you know, little stops here and
there that kind of impede on your residential, your private entities and what have you.
I'm sure Lahaina Cannery Mall likes that, the commute of people in and out. The
Wharf it's kind of outgrown its area. As we all know we tried to fix it with reversing
the one-way which is still cumbersome for a lot of people but it was in discussion
when Director Johnson-Weiner was onboard and I just wanted to know where that
conversation is now if at all.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Department?
MR. TAKAMORI: Yeah, one of the discussions that Jo Anne when she was Director had was
she was trying to figure out where in Lahaina we could have a transit hub. I know
that there's been discussions even from the Mayor's Office where providing parking up
away from Front Street area and having shuttles such as our transit system route
through from that parking park and ride area into Front Street.. And so, basically
there's nothing new to report as of right now we just have to sync up with what's going
on in regards to the land allocation for the potential park and ride that the Mayor was
talking to us about. So as of right now I don't have any updates in regards to the
transit hub in the Lahaina Town area.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And what is the park and ride? Where is that slated or to
be?
MR. TAKAMORI: I think when we had the initial discussion with the Mayor it was going to be
near the Aquatic Center, behind the Aquatic Center, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, yeah that would be a good area. Thank you. Chair,
thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Baisa, anything in this area? Mr. Carroll, commuter
services? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I going ask this question because it's commuter services
and every year I've asked for it and one day maybe it will come to fruition. Have we
made any headway with a commuter run to Waihee? 'Cause that community has been
asking every year. They constantly every time I go to their meeting, like Ms. Baisa I
kind of stopping going to certain meetings 'cause I know the questions going be the
same one. Have you looked at it?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Department?
MR. TAKAMORI: Thank you. I think the request for additional services out into Waihee area
I think you're wondering if we're looking at expanding our fixed route into that area.
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`Cause commuter is taking people, like picking up people in the morning to take them
to work. It's not really ...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I apologize, Mr. Chair, I'm one step back. Okay, it was the
fixed route. I apologize. Thank you, Mr. Chair. And if you want to answer that later
that's fine you can send me, 'cause I should have asked it in the fixed route not in this
part. So I'm sorry, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That's okay you can respond to the question since it's posed.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, I apologize for that mistake.
MR. TAKAMORI: Yes, that is actually proposed in the plan that we have. We didn't ask for
any route expansion funds this year but that is one of the plans that we've actually
went out to do a test run with the data that was provided in regards to our timing, and
that is something that timing-wise can be done. So I know that one of the...one of our
challengers as well as up in the Kula area challenge is to make certain that when we
drive through like Hawaiian Homes if the roads aren't dedicated to the County then we
have to have a dialogue with DHHL to make certain that they're okay with us coming
through their neighborhood.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, thank you, Chair. And I'll put this last statement to
you. We drive through much of Wailuku which is not dedicated. When you go
through Kaimana and all these areas here they're not dedicated to the County of Maui,
they're still owned by the homeowners association. So if we want to check with DHHL
find but we're doing it all over Wailuku, so sorry, that's not a good excuse in my book.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Guzman? Mr. White? Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I just want to ask you this one question in regards to your
Goal 2, reevaluation of commuter related transit needs and revision of priorities. What
is the ridership threshold that would affect the service and who are your commuter...I
think you've responded to who your commuter representatives are but what is the
ridership threshold?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Department?
MR. TAKAMORI: Our...thank you, in regards to our ridership I can do a quick calculation
here. Oh, the...thank you, I guess in regards to our routes per our contract we ask in
our contract that the vendor provides a 50-foot motor, or not 50 foot but 50-seat
capacity motor coach to take I guess our commuters to and from work. And so
usually what happens is that at War Memorial Stadium and that's like our major hub
for the commuters, a lot of times our first bus goes out full then the next bus comes
they'll fill that one up and go out full. So technically in a day we could have in the
morning 7 buses and with a full 50 seats filled. But in regards to minimal capacity I
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mean I guess it's...if there's 1 person we still serve that 1 person but that's typically
not the case. A lot of our buses going towards ...
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: You meet capacity.
MR. TAKAMORI: Right, correct.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay.
MR. TAKAMORI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Alright. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch? Any other questions under Commuter Service, Members?
Mr. Takamori, anything you'd like to add before we finish up this portion of the
review?
MR. TAKAMORI: No, there's nothing, just thank you for giving us the opportunity to answer
your questions and for supporting Transportation.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Yogi, anything you'd like to add? Okay. Thank you for joining us.
Okay, Members, we're going to bring up Housing and Human Concerns. We're going
to start, we are not going to finish today but we need to start, we are behind schedule.
So we'll take a three-minute recess to change departments. . . .(gavel). . .
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

4:07 p.m.
4:10 p.m.

CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .(gavel). . . Okay, we shall come back to order. We shall start the
review of Housing and Human Concerns Department. Mr. Baz, any opening
comments?
MR. BAZ: No, Mr. Chair, we have the Director of Department of Housing and Human
Concerns, Ms. Carol Reimann and our Deputy Director Jan Shishido as well as
numerous staff from the Department ready to answer any questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Director, opening comments?

DEPARTMENT OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS
MS. REIMANN: Aloha, Chair. Members of the Budget and Finance Committee, aloha.
Thank you for giving us the opportunity to be here today. We're here to answer any
questions for you. Up on the board is our organizational chart. Basically our mission
is to support, enhance the social wellbeing of the citizens of Maui County. We have
Administration, Housing, Human Concerns, and Animal Management. And under the
Human Concerns area we have six divisions. All of our division heads are here today
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as well to answer any of your questions. So rather than going over everything I know
you have your binders in front of you. We're here to answer any questions. We can
start with the Administration.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, what changes are you proposing under Administration?
. . .(audio cuts out for 21 seconds).. .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: There you go.
MS. REIMANN: Testing.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MS. REIMANN: Okay. So our expansion budget request for fiscal year is pretty minimal.
There's some operational service and travel, materials and supplies that we're asking
for as well as some other costs totaling 8,325. If you'd like me to go over them all I'd
be glad to.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, just under the Administration portion right now, Director, that would
be good.
MS. REIMANN: Correct, Page 305-306.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you for that. Human Concerns, I think that is, Ms. Crivello,
any questions at this time under Admin?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Not under Admin at the moment. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair, are we looking at Goals also?
CHAIR HOKAMA: You can look at Goals on 302-303.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Let's see, yes, Chair. I guess when numbers drop drastically
looking at Page 303 at the top of the page, Goal 2 No. 2 and the count going from 115
down to a 12 in those sections what is the reason on that one?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director?
MR. BAZ: Before she answers that just a quick note, the actual numbers in the fiscal year,
for this year's Budget, Fiscal Year '15 number that's the actual numbers. What's not
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showing on your document here is the estimated numbers or what they had proposed
to do in Fiscal Year '15. So most likely they proposed...I can go back and look, but
most likely the proposed 12 but they did 115. So it's not that they're -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. BAZ: --reducing that activity. It's just that they did way more of that activity than they
had originally proposed.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And so I would think we'd want to keep with the actual then
and say 115 or more. Anyway so comments from Department.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director?
MS. REIMANN: Thank you, Ms. Cochran. We're actually tracking right now at 33.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. So it sounds...still you're way above that 12 that
you're trying to shoot for.
MS. REIMANN: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: But, you know ...
MS.. REIMANN: And it's all about what people ask of us. So when people ask of us then we
respond accordingly.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No, in the change area they're very modest so I don't have any
questions. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Not at this time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. It seems very minimal but just have a
couple questions. On the Details on 8-5 I know this is a small equipment it's like
$1,000 for, it's an iPad, but it mentions to assist commission. What commission is
this referring to?
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MS. REIMANN: Well, our Department oversees three commissions right now, Animal
Control, Council on Aging, and Commission on Persons with Disabilities. And right
now our Admin staff is using a cassette recorder to record minutes and we can't even
buy cassette tapes anymore. It's so antiquated.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: So this is for all three commissions?
MS. REIMANN: Right. We could share within our Department.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay, okay. Very good. Move on. The 306, on Page 306 this
Retirement Service Awards I don't recall this. Can you refresh my memory? What is
this, this 2,000...$2,000? I know it's manini but I can't recall what this is.
MS. SHISHIDO: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Deputy?
MS. SHISHIDO: Thank you for that question. So when people are retiring or actually all that
money that when we give out awards for retirement, for 10 year services, for 25 year
services, for Team of the Year, for Employee of the Year, those all come out from our
budget. So those ...
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I did not know that. I thought it came out of the Mayor's
Budget. I thought...I mean why would Housing and Human Concerns be involved in
employment?
MR. BAZ: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Thank you. The awards program they're referencing is the Countywide Awards
Program that's managed actually by the Department of Personnel Services. And so
when you go to the employee luncheons and those awards are provided that this is,
the funding is provided in each of the departments' budgets for those awards.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh, so these are for your employees -MR. BAZ: Yes, it's only for -COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --in this Department.
MR. BAZ: --that departments' employees.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Does all the departments have this?
MR. BAZ: Yes.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Small amounts.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I never saw it.
MS. REIMANN: And we have 160 employees.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: So manini that I probably didn't see it. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No, Chair. If all the other departments came in with this size increase
I'd be very happy. No questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I would ask the Department maybe for next cycle you folks really, you
know, since a lot of the explanations we are given is based on prior years' expenditure
or actuals in your comments to the Committee on your request. Then I would say on
your goals and objectives for your upcoming year you should use the previous years'
actuals. Because I see the point made from Ms. Cochran, you guys perform at the 115
level you say...but you say you're going to budget for 12. It's a measurement that
doesn't help us really with your budget request.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Thank you. Actually, Mr. Couch brought that question up -CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm sorry.
MR. BAZ: --a while ago, last week I think it was and so I'm going to be looking at doing the
Countywide as we prepare the instructions for the Fiscal Year '18 Budget which we're
starting to prepare now. We will have...try to see if we can fit in a column for the...it
will have then FY '16 estimated and then FY '16 actual then it will have the FY '17
estimated and the FY '18 proposed. So it will be four columns in there instead of
three. It's just going to make our a little bigger 'cause it wider but yeah we
understand the concern.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, very good, very good. We notice for one of your positions you've
asked for a reallocation regarding an Admin II, Assistant II. Give us your reasoning.
Ms. Shishido?
MS. SHISHIDO: Thank you, Chair. The Administrative Assistant II position started with us
in August of...or I believe July of 2015 and so as coming into the Depaftment was
tasked with many, many of her responsibilities and as her work progressed we realized
that she was working at a higher level so as an Administrative Officer. We decided
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that she was much, much... she was very much qualified and wanted her to be an
Admin Officer in our Department which she deserves highly.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Well, this request to us for rentals 180...128,000. Is this only for
One Main Plaza or is this...and only for Admin Program people?
MS. REIMANN: Chair, that's correct, just One Main Plaza.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. 'Cause your grant money pays for other things, right?
MS. REIMANN: Sorry, Chair, we're checking.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Have you thought about since this is something we own look at expanding
space at Kaunoa to take care some of your staffing requirements at One Main Plaza?
MS. SHISHIDO: I'm sorry, could you repeat your question?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Have you...has the Department looked at expanding Kaunoa since that is
someplace we own and operate whether or not you could expand space area at that
site to accommodate your staff requirements that you currently use One Main Plaza
for?
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Thank you. From my understanding the Department of Housing and Human
Concerns' staff that is currently housed at the One Main Plaza and other areas that
they're doing rentals like the Ting's building is being designed to move to the
Countywide Service Center in, where DMV and Real Property is going.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That project is still up in the air so I wouldn't make bets on that yet.
MR. BAZ: That's how it's currently being designed from my understanding.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Don't waste money. Ms. Crivello, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Not right now. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa? Mr. Carroll? Thank you. Mr. Guzman? Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: How do you folks look at reallocation for your Department this year since
we see quite a bit or reallocation proposals which results in very large increases in the
A Account?
MS. SHISHIDO: Thank you, Chair. The reallocations come from going from looking at a lot
of the positions that are much, much deserved go from a II to a III. Or we've given
Assistants like Immigrant Service Assistants going to an Immigrant Service Specialist.
So that would be a lot of how the reallocations have been justified. But, yeah, so in
our Admin it's only our DPO, our Department Personnel Officer.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So, is your...you know, most reallocations is dealt with added
responsibility, growth of staffing and whatnot. So what factors did you guys use to
justify the reallocation? 'Cause we don't see it in the amount of increase E/Ps or
others? So what factors were your priority factors in asking for the reallocation?
MS. SHISHIDO: So our Assistant Admin II when she came in was also charged with doing
our budget as well as our inventory as well as our vehicle inventory and assignments.
As well as I think coming from Fire she was in depth, very, very fluent in looking at
our ADP process which is getting quite confusing, sorry. But it's been a very breath of
fresh air to have somebody energetic and as fast learning and quick on her feet and be
able to take over budgets and all the other good stuff.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. What adjustments have you made in your Admin Program to
address the comments in the auditor's report regarding your Department?
MS. SHISHIDO: So, I believe in our auditor's report that it had to do with our Housing
Division and we have...and especially looking at I believe Section 8 so we not only had
the auditor's report but we did bring in an outside auditor to audit the Section 8 as
well as bringing in HUD from Oahu and helping us to remedy a lot of the things that
needed to be fixed.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And this is all within your Admin Program area?
MS. SHISHIDO: That would be Housing.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. What changes have you done if any in the Admin area? Nothing?
MS. SHISHIDO: No. Admin we're fine.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Members, questions in the Admin Program? You know what,
Housing is a big program. So what I'm going to do is stop us here. You have a
6 o'clock meeting this evening at Lihikai School.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Six thirty.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Excuse me, correct, 6:30. Since we won't be allowed to enter the property
until 5:30 and then what we'll do is readjust the schedule again. So tomorrow
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morning, Members, be ready for the Clerks review first thing in the morning. Then we
are going to get the official news regarding Certification of Revenues from Finance.
Depending on the news will depending on the break. Good news might be a short
break. Bad news we might have to think about how much further adjustments I'm
going to need to recommend to you. Then we'll finish up OED on their grants, then
we'll bring back Housing and Human Concerns. Questions for the Chair? Sorry, it's
going to be a long few days, Members, we got to get ready. So there being no
questions, we are going to adjourn for the day and then we look forward to
continuation with the Department sometime tomorrow so we'll be in communications
so that you can utilize your time beneficially for your requirements. Okay, with no
questions to the Chair, we are adjourned. . . .(gavel). . .
ACTION: DEFER pending further discussion

ADJOURN: 4:29 p.m.

APPROVED:

RIM HOKAMA, Chair
Budget and Finance Committee
bf:min:160419:cs

Transcribed by: Cathy Simmons
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